

COUNTRY IN PERSPECTIVE TAJIKISTAN



Landscape of Tajikistan Flickr / lensnmatter



T 2017

COUNTRY IN PERSPECTIVE | TAJIKISTAN

TABLE OF CONTENT

Geography

5
6
6
7
7
8
8
0
0
1
1
2
2
3
4
7

History

Introduction	18
History	19
Early	
Genghis Khan	
Russian Conquest	20
Twentieth Century	21
The Soviet Empire	21
Independence	
Recent Events	
Endnotes for Chapter 2: History	
Assessment	

Economy

T

Introduction	28
Agriculture	29
Industry and Manufacturing	30

COUNTRY IN PERSPECTIVE | TAJIKISTAN



Energy	
Oil and Natural Gas	31
Electricity	31
Mineral Resources	32
Trade and Investment	33
Transportation	33
Tourism	
Banking and Currency	35
Standard of Living	36
Employment and Jobs	37
Economic Outlook	
Endnotes for Chapter 3: Economy	39
Assessment	

Society

Introduction	45
Ethnic Groups and Languages	46
Tajiks	46
Uzbeks	46
Kyrgyz	
Religion	
Cuisine	
Traditional Dress	
Gender Issues	
Arts	
Dance	
Literature	
Sports and Recreation	
Endnotes for Chapter 4: Society	
Assessment	

Security

T

Introduction	58
U.S.–Tajikistan Relations	59
Relations with Neighboring Countries	60
Kyrgyzstan	60
Uzbekistan	61
Afghanistan	62
China	

COUNTRY IN PERSPECTIVE | TAJIKISTAN



Police Force	64
Military	. 65
Issues Affecting Domestic Stability	66
Terrorism	.66
Poverty	
Water Security	68
Outlook	. 68
Endnotes for Chapter 5: Security	. 70
Assessment	74

Further Readings and Resources

Books and Articles	75
Websites and Articles	76
Film and Video	77

Final Assessment



Badakhshan Landscape, Tajikistan Flickr / Timon91

Chapter 1 | Tajikistan in Perspective

Geography

Introduction

Tajikistan became an independent state in 1991, which was the end of the Soviet era. Created as an autonomous republic within Uzbekistan in 1924, Tajikistan was designated a separate republic in 1929. It was not recognized as an independent state until after the dissolution of the Communist Bloc in 1991.¹

Tajikistan is slightly smaller than the state of Wisconsin. It shares borders with Afghanistan for 1,357 km (143 mi), China for 477 km (296 mi), Kyrgyzstan for 984 km (612 mi), and Uzbekistan for 1,312 km (815 mi).^{2, 3}



Tajikistan and its neighbors, Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan, are landlocked, but they share transportation routes that were established by Moscow to meet the needs of the former USSR. Currently, less than half of Tajikistan's freight is delivered by rail and the rest is delivered by trucks.⁴ The prospect of conflict in Central Asia is heightened by disputes over natural resources, as well as the ambitions of Russia, Iran, Turkey, and China in the region.⁵

Geographic Divisions and Topographic Features

High Plateaus

More than 93% of Tajikistan's total area is mountains, over half of which rise above 3,000 m (9,843 ft). The two major mountain ranges are the Pamir Mountains in the southeast and the Alay Mountain Range in the north. Known as "The Roof of the World," the Pamir Mountains occupy the entire eastern portion of the country.⁶ The elevation is partially responsible for the dryness of the region; much of the area is high desert and humidity can measures below 10%. Numerous peaks in the Pamir



Fann Mountains Flickr / Christophe Chenevier

Mountains rise above 7,000 m (22,966 ft).⁷ Despite the extremes in elevation and temperature, the Pamirs are home to a diverse range of wildlife. Marmot, ibex, snow leopard, hare, Marco Polo sheep, brown bears, and wolves live in the area. Seismic activity in the region causes frequent earthquakes and landslides, damaging an already-poor infrastructure that injures and kill people when it collapses during seismic events.^{8, 9, 10}

The Fann Mountains are located in the lower northwestern portion of the country; they are part of the Alay Mountain Range, which is an offshoot of the Pamir Mountains. The highest peak is Chimtarga (5,489 m/18,009 ft), which is one of many peaks in the region that rise above 5,000 m (16,404 ft).¹¹ Limestone scree and glaciers cover this area, which used to be a popular destination for Soviet outdoor enthusiasts.¹² Alpine lakes are plentiful in the area, and the infrastructure is primitive. Only one road crosses the mountain range to the capital city Dushanbe.^{13, 14, 15, 16, 17}



Lowlands

The Fergana Valley is the most populated region in Central Asia. Most of Tajikistan's population lives in this valley, which was divided between Kyrgyzstan, Uzbekistan, and Tajikistan in the 1920s by Russian administrators in Moscow.^{18, 19} The Fergana Valley reaches its lowest elevation at just 320 m (1,049 ft) above sea level. It stretches between two mountain ranges in the northern part of Tajikistan, from Uzbekistan in the west to Kyrgyzstan in the east. Arable land makes up less than 1% of



Fargana Valley Flickr / Around the World in unknown Days

the total land area.²⁰ More than 90% of the region's water resources are concentrated in the mountains of Tajikistan and neighboring Kyrgyzstan.²¹ The Kofarnihon and Vakhsh Valleys lie in the southwestern part of the country.²²

Cotton, fruit, and raw silk production are crucial to the economic security of the valley region. The Syr Darya River and Kairakum Reservoir are key water sources that support crop irrigation and power hydroelectric stations.²³ Lush vegetation relies on readily available water sources that in turn sustain vigorous wildlife populations. The entire 25,000 sq km (9,653 sq mi) valley spreads through three countries—Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, and Kyrgyzstan—which contributes to the ethnic diversity of the area. Cultural differences and regional poverty destabilize the region, and the threat of violent outbreaks looms in the background.^{24, 25, 26}

Climate

Tajikistan has a continental climate with extremes of temperature related to changes in altitude.²⁷ The Fergana Valley and other lowland valleys are shielded from arctic air masses due to the surrounding mountains. Tajikistan's valleys are warm and temperate, with mean temperatures of 27°C (81°F) in Khujand in the far north, and 30°C (86°F) in Kulob in the south. Winter temperatures in the north may drop to as low as -1°C (30°F), but temperatures as low as -20°C (-4°F) have been recorded. In the south, in the Pamir highlands, mean winter temperatures around the city of Murghob are -3°C (26°F), but can drop to as low as -46°C (-51°F). Annual precipitation is mainly confined to the winter and spring months. The southern highlands receive the least amount of precipitation, 51-76 mm (2-3 in) per year.



To the north and west, the amount rises to 150-250 mm (6-10 in) annually, but is slightly higher in the Gissar Valley.^{28,} ²⁹ The country's heaviest precipitation falls on the Fedchenko Glacier in central Tajikistan, which averages 2,236 mm (88 in) per year.^{30, 31}

Rivers / Bodies of Water



Fedchenko Glacier Flickr / GRID Arendal

Rivers

Tajikistan has an extensive river system. The country's rivers swell in the spring during the rainy season and from melting mountain snow, and in the summer from melting glaciers. Snow and glacial melt from the mountains feed a system of more than 25,000 rivers.

The Amu Darya, one of the nation's largest rivers, is located in southwestern Tajikistan and is important to the nation's survival.³² Formed by the confluence of the Panj and Vakhsh rivers, the Amu Darya drains an enormous amount of water on its way to the Aral Sea, creating irrigation for agriculture and hydroelectricity.³³ The Amu Darya, the longest river in Central Asia, reacts delicately to changes in precipitation and glacier ice melt.^{34, 35}



Syr Darya River, Khujand Wikimedia / Shavkat Kholmatov

The Syr Darya, another important river in Tajikistan, is located in the Fergana Valley of northwestern Tajikistan. The river stretches along 195 km (121 mi). Its tributaries help irrigate densely populated farmland.³⁶ Numerous hydroelectric power stations have been built along its course.^{37, 38}

The Vakhsh River is also an important river. Flowing 524 km (325 mi) in Tajikistan, it provides irrigation to cotton fields in the southwest. Although high mountains

restrict the river's passage in places, glacier ice melt provides significant water flow during the summer months, powering five hydroelectric dams.^{39, 40, 41}



Most of the country's lakes are glacial and located in the Pamir mountain region. The largest of these lakes is the salt lake Qarokul (Karakul) in the eastern Pamirs, which is devoid of life and lies at an elevation of 4,200 m (13,780 ft).^{42, 43}

The Nurek Dam (also written as Nurak), is an earth-filled dam, located north of the southern river valleys on the Vakhsh River, in west central Tajikistan, at 885 m above sea level. The Nurek Dam formed the largest water reservoir in Tajikistan, called Nurek. The Nurek Dam is one of the tallest dams in the world.⁴⁴ Construction of the dam started in 1961 and ended in 1980, when Tajikistan was a still a Soviet republic. In addition to providing energy to regional hydroelectric plants,



Vakhsh River Flickr / Christian Benke

the reservoir's waters are diverted through the Dangara irrigation tunnel to irrigate almost 700 sq km (270 sq mi) of farmland, totaling 648,000 hectares (1.6 million acres). However, snow and ice conditions often prevent the flow of water to and from the reservoir, negatively affecting electricity production and agricultural irrigation.⁴⁵ During warm months, the reservoir generates a surplus of electricity, which is sold to neighboring countries.^{46, 47}

In late 2016, work on the Rogun Dam, located on the Vakhsh River, has started. The Rogun Dam will be the tallest dam in the world; towering at 335 m (1100 ft). Construction began in 1980 but stopped with the dissolution of the Soviet Union. The Rogun Dam will double Tajikistan's energy production, and surplus energy generated by the hydroelectric power plant will be sold to Pakistan and other neighboring countries.⁴⁸

The Kairakum Reservoir, located in the far northwest, is part of the Syr Darya River system. Built in 1956 as part of the hydroelectric power production system, it has limited electricity production capabilities.⁴⁹ Tajikistan trades irrigation water to Uzbekistan in return for electricity during the winter months when the country's hydroelectric power plant are paralyzed by snow and ice.⁵⁰



Kayrakkum Reservoir Wikimedia / Dogross



Major Cities⁵¹

City	Population
Dushanbe (capital)	679,4000
Khujand	144,865
Kulob	78,786
Qurghonteppa	65,000
Istaravshan	52,851

Dushanbe

Tajikistan's capital, Dushanbe (formerly known as Stalinabad), is located in west central along the Varzob (Dushanbinka) River in the Gissar valley. The city was built during the Soviet period on the site of three settlements that were part of the former Uzbek khanate of Bukhara.⁵² With an estimated population of 8,330,946, the city served as the capital of the new Soviet Tajik Autonomous Soviet Socialist Republic (S.S.R.) from 1929 to 1991, and experienced rapid industrial and population growth as a result.⁵³



Dushanbe Flickr / Ronan Shenhav

The center of the nation's industrial output, Dushanbe is home to the nation's light industries, including the production of textiles, electric cables, and refrigerators, as well as the Tajik Academy of Sciences, Tajik State University.^{54, 55, 56} The city's population consists primarily of Tajiks and Russians, and smaller populations of Tartars and Ukrainians.⁵⁷

Khujand

One of the most ancient cities in Central Asia and the second largest city in Tajikistan, Khujand is located in the extreme northwest of the country in the heavily populated Fergana Valley. The old Silk Road that once ran from China to Europe ran through the valley near Khujand. Captured by Arabs in the eighth century, Genghis Khan in the thirteenth century, and the Russians in 1866, the city is modern Tajikistan's second



largest city.⁵⁸ Khujand lies mainly on the left bank of the Syr-Darya River, surrounded by mountains and orchards. Upstream is the Kayrakkum reservoir—a popular place for locals and tourists to go swimming, fishing, or sunbathing.⁵⁹ Silk and cotton processing, and food canning are among the city's major industries.^{60, 61} The city is also home to a theater, a historical museum, and a teacher-training institute.⁶²

Kulob



Located in southwestern Tajikistan, 203 km (133.4 mi) southeast of the capital Dushanbe, on the Yakhsu River at 580 m (1,903 ft) above sea level is the third largest city in Tajikistan. As one of the region's oldest cities, Kulob (formerly Ura-Tyube), was a center for glazed pottery, embroidery, gold and silver ornaments. Today, the city relies on cotton and grain cultivation, as well as sheep grazing. Food processing and the manufacture of building materials are also economically important.⁶³ Historically,

Kulob Flickr / Ronan Shenhav

Kulob was isolated due to its location next to the border with Afghanistan to the south and east, and the Pamir mountains to the north. In recent years, rail connections and roads in the area have been upgraded and extended through the Pamirs to Dushanbe.⁶⁴ The city was a supply point for Afghan militias and the surrounding area served as the base for the ruling party following independence from the former Soviet Union in 1991.⁶⁵

Qurghonteppa

Formerly known as Kurganteppa, this city is a major stop on the railway from Kulob to Dushanbe. The city lies in the Vakhsh River Valley on the main north-south route between Tajikistan's capital city Dushanbe and Afghanistan, about 100 km (62 mi) south of Dushanbe. The city's diverse populations of Tajiks, Uzbeks, Russians, Tartars, Ukrainians, Kazakhs, and others have contributed greatly to the country's



Qurghonteppa Flickr / Christian



economy.⁶⁶ The city's economy relies on agriculture and animal husbandry, mostly cotton and sheep, and is home to food processing and cotton ginning plants, textile manufacturers, a medical school, and a power engineering technical college.⁶⁷

Istaravshan



lstaravshan Wikimedia/ Bertramz

Founded in the northern foothills of the Turkistan Range by the legendary king Cyrus of the Parthian empire in the sixth century BC, Istaravshan is another ancient city in Central Asia.⁶⁸ Like Kulob, Istaravshan was once renowned for its glazed pottery, carvings, embroidery, and gold and silver ornaments. Today, the city's economy is based on wine making and fruit processing. A number of historical monuments bear witness to this city's significant historical past, such as the beautifully tiled sixteenth century Kok-Gumbez Mosque at the center of the city.⁶⁹

Environmental Concerns

Although Tajikistan has abundant water resources, access to clean water remains problematic due to sanitation and waste management issues related to outdated infrastructure and inadequate funding in the water sector. According to the United Nations Environmental Protection Report (EPR), only one third of the nation's 7.2 million people have access to treated piped water, while some 30% rely on spring water, with the rest depending on river and ditch water sources. Furthermore,



Spring water, Sari Khosor Valley Flickr / Christian

only 5% of the population is connected to a sewer system, which is provided only in urban areas. This situation is intensified by frequent power outages that limit access to potable water to just a few hours a day.^{70, 71}



Natural Hazards

Tajikistan is prone to natural disasters such as earthquakes, floods, mudflows, landslides, drought, avalanches, windstorms, epidemics, and insect infestation.⁷² In 2015, prolonged torrential rains caused significant flooding and mudslides in the Rasht valley in central Tajikistan. This flooding affected about 1,776 people, creating an urgent need for shelter and safe drinking water. In July 2015, climate change also resulted in higher than normal temperatures, causing rapid glacier and snow melt that triggered dangerous mudslides and considerable damage to infrastructure.^{73, 74}



Mud slide, Bartang valley Flickr / steynard



Endnotes for Chapter 1: Geography

¹ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Background," The World Factbook, 12 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/ library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

² Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Background," The World Factbook, 12 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/</u> <u>library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

³ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: Introduction and Quick Facts," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u>

⁴ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: The Economy: Transportation," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u>

⁵ Vladimir Milov and Martha Brill Olcott, "The Great Uncertainty: Russian-Central Asian Energy Relations" (lecture discussion, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Washington, DC, 13 June 2007), <u>http://www. carnegieendowment.org/events/index.cfm?fa=eventDetail&id=10</u> <u>13&prog=zru</u>

⁶ Robert Middleton, "Pamirs," <u>Pamirs.org</u>, 2002, <u>http://</u> www.pamirs.org/

⁷ Eurasianet, "Tajikistan: Dreams Wither for Pamir Mountain Transplants," 2 November 2012, <u>http://www.eurasianet.org/node/66137</u>

⁸ Pamir Adventure, "Pamir Mountains," n.d., <u>http://www.pamir-adventure.com/pamir_mountains.html</u>

⁹ Federal Research Division, Library of Congress, "Country Profile: Tajikistan: Geography," January 2007, http://lcweb2.loc.gov/frd/cs/profiles/Tajikistan.pdf

¹⁰ United Kingdom Foreign and Commonwealth Office, "Tajikistan: Geography," 1 October 2012, <u>https://www.gov.uk/foreign-travel-advice/tajikistan/travel-advice-help-and-support</u>

¹¹ Summit Post, "Overview: Fannsky Gory: A Brief Overview," 2013, <u>http://www.summitpost.org/fan-</u> mountains/456611

¹² Thomas Breu and Hans Hurni, "The Tajik Pamirs: Challenges of Sustainable Development in an Isolated Mountain Region" (publication, Centre for Development and Environment, Institute of Geography, University of Berne, 2003), 8-9, <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/</u><u>Thomas_Breu/publication/235443575_The_Tajik_Pamirs_ Challenges_of_Sustainable_Development_in_an_Isolated_Mountain_Region/links/09e41511b4a06f0018000000.pdf</u>

¹³ OrexCA, "Fann Mountains," 2012, <u>http://www.tajikistan.</u> orexca.com/fann_mountains.shtml

¹⁴ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: The Land: Relief," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u>

¹⁵ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Geography,"

The World Factbook, 12 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/</u> library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html

¹⁶ Institute for the Study of War, "Tajikistan and Afghanistan: Overview: Terrain," 2016, <u>http://www.understandingwar.org/tajikistan-and-afghanistan</u>

 ¹⁷ Thomas H. Johnson, "Central Asia Executive Summary Series: Tajikistan Country Profile," (country profile, Program for Culture & Conflict Studies, Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, CA, 21 July, 2016),
 7, <u>https://my.nps.edu/documents/105988371/107571254/</u> Tajikistan+UPDATED.pdf/405df9eb-0051-4c95-86e8-8df652275467

¹⁸ Best Country Reports, "Population Density Map of Tajikistan," 2007, <u>http://www.atozmapsdata.com/zoomify.</u> <u>asp?name=Country/Modern/Z_Tajiki_Pop</u>

¹⁹ Francesc Serra Massansalvador, "The Process of Nation Building in Central Asia and Its Relationship to Russia's Regional Influence" (paper, Jean Monnet/Robert Schuman Paper Series 10, no. 5, June 2010), 3-5, <u>http://www6.miami. edu/eucenter/publications/SerraNationbldgCentAsiaLongJune10.</u> pdf

²⁰ Trading Economics, "Arable Land (% of Land Area) in Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://www.tradingeconomics.com/</u> tajikistan/arable-land-percent-of-land-area-wb-data.html

²¹ William B. Hartman, "Central Asia's Raging Waters: The Prospects of Water Conflict in Central Asia," (master's thesis, Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, CA, March 2007), 33, <u>https://my.nps.edu/ documents/105988371/107571254/Central+Asias+Raging+Waters+ Hartman+thesis.pdf/89aa4d29-afa6-4d24-be2d-8a2f6ffad508</u>

²² Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Geography: Topography and Drainage," in Tajikistan: A Country Study. (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), http://countrystudies.us/tajikistan/14.htm

²³ Igor Rotar, Eurasia Daily Monitor, "Will the Fergana Valley Become a Hotbed of Destabilization in Central Asia?," Jamestown Foundation, 3 October 2012, <u>http://</u> www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news] =39924&cHash=768b895149248bff881e96958af06c6d

²⁴ Charles Recknagel, "Ferghana Valley: A Tinderbox for Violence," Radio Free Europe, Radio Liberty, 17 June 2010, <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/Why_ls_The_Ferghana_Valley_A_Tinderbox_For_Violence/2074849.html</u>

²⁵ Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Fergana Valley," 2013, <u>http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/204603/</u> Fergana-Valley

²⁶ Igor Rotar, Eurasia Daily Monitor, "Will the Fergana Valley Become a Hotbed of Destabilization in Central Asia?," Jamestown Foundation, 3 October 2012, <u>http://</u> www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news] =39924&cHash=768b895149248bff881e96958af06c6d



²⁷ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: The Land: Climate," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u>

²⁸ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: The Land: Climate," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u>

²⁹ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Geography: Climate," in Tajikistan: A Country Study. (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/14.htm

³⁰ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Geography: Climate," in Tajikistan: A Country Study. (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/14.htm

³¹ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Fedchenko Glacier," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Fedchenko-Glacier</u>

³² Water Unites, "The Amu Darya and the Syr Darya, Central Asia's Lifelines," 2016, <u>http://www.waterunites-ca.</u> <u>org/themes/29-the-amu-darya-and-the-syr-darya-central-asia-s-</u> <u>lifelines.html?view=booktext</u>

³³ G. K. Tilyavova, "Monitoring of Water Resources Management Systems Operation in Amu Darya BWO," (report, 19-23 September 2016), <u>http://</u> centralasiawaterfuture.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/20.09_ Tilyavova-BVO-AMU_en.pdf

³⁴ Environment and Security Initiative, "Environment and Security in the Amu Darya Basin" (report, United Nations Environment Programme, 13 July 2011), <u>http://www.envsec.</u> org/publications/AmuDarya-EN-Web.pdf

³⁵ Muhammad Tahir, "Amu Darya Fertile for Conflict," Asia Times Online, 2 August 2011, <u>http://www.atimes.com/</u> <u>atimes/Central_Asia/MH02Ag01.html</u>

³⁶ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Syr Darya," 2013, http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/578814/Syr-Darya

³⁷ Bakhtiyor Valiyev, "4th Bridge Across Syrdarya River to Be Finished in October," 23 September 2008, <u>http://news.</u> tj/en/news/4th-bridge-across-syrdarya-river-be-finished-october

³⁸ Water Unites, "The Amu Darya and the Syr Darya, Central Asia's Lifelines," 2013, <u>http://www.waterunites-ca.</u> org/themes/29-the-amu-darya-and-the-syr-darya-central-asia-slifelines.html?view=booktext

³⁹ OrexCA, "Vakhsh River," n.d., <u>http://www.tajikistan.</u> orexca.com/vakhsh_river.shtml

⁴⁰ Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan," 2016, <u>http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/581047/</u> <u>Tajikistan#ref598759</u>

⁴¹ Vatansho Vatanshoev, trans., "Rivers of Tajikistan," 2003, <u>http://tajikwater.net/docs/tajik_rivers_080620.htm</u>

⁴² Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Geography: Topography and Drainage," in Tajikistan: A Country Study. (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), http://countrystudies.us/tajikistan/14.htm

⁴³ Squires, Victor R., and Neymatolla Safarov. "Highaltitude ecosystems and Biodiversity of Tajikistan: Conservation and Management." High-Altitude Rangelands and their Interfaces in the Hindu Kush Himalayas, 78, <u>http://lib.icimod.org/record/28848/files/8HAR.pdf</u>

⁴⁴ Avaz Yuldoshev, "Norak Reservoir Filled to the Max Level," Asia-Plus, 17 September 2011, <u>http://news.tj/en/</u> <u>news/norak-reservoir-filled-max-level-0</u>

⁴⁵ Avaz Yuldoshev, "Norak Inflow into Norak Reservoir Decreases Again," Asia-Plus, 5 April 2011, <u>http://asia-plus.</u> tj/en/news/water-inflow-norak-reservoir-decreases-again

⁴⁶ John C.K. Daly, "The Geopolitics of Tajikistan's Water," Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst (11/26/2014), <u>https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/13098-the-geopolitics-of-tajikistans-water.html</u>

⁴⁷ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Nurek Dam," 2016, <u>http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/422603/Nurek-Dam</u>

⁴⁸ Michael Harris, "Work begins on Tajikistan's 3,600-MW Rogun hydroelectric plant," in <u>Hydroworld.co</u>m, October 31, 2016, <u>http://www.hydroworld.com/articles/2016/10/workbegins-on-tajikistan-s-3-600-mw-rogun-hydroelectric-plant.html</u>

⁴⁹ Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE), "Environment and Security: Transforming Risks into Cooperation," (report, 1 December 2005), <u>http://</u> www.osce.org/bishkek/19331?download=true

⁵⁰ Energy Charter Secretariat, "In-Depth Energy Efficiency Review: Tajikistan," (country report, 2013), <u>http://www.energycharter.org/fileadmin/DocumentsMedia/</u> IDEER/IDEER-Tajikistan_2013_en.pdf

⁵¹ World Atlas, "Tajikistan Facts: Most Populated Cities in Tajikistan," 2016, <u>http://www.worldatlas.com/webimage/</u> <u>countrys/asia/tajikistan/tjfacts.htm</u>

⁵² Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Dushanbe: National Capital, Tajikistan," 2016, <u>https://www.britannica.com/</u><u>place/Dushanbe</u>

⁵³ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: People and Society: Population," 5 December 2016, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁵⁴ Thomas Brinkhoff, "Tajikistan," City Population, 2016, <u>http://citypopulation.de/Tajikistan.html</u>

⁵⁵ Maps of World, "Tajikistan Cities Map," n.d., <u>http://</u> www.mapsofworld.com/tajikistan/cities/

⁵⁶ OrexCA, "Dushanbe," 2012, <u>http://www.tajikistan.orexca.</u> com/dushanbe.shtml

⁵⁷ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Dushanbe: National



Country in Perspective | Tajikistan

Capital, Tajikistan," 2016, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Dushanbe</u>

⁵⁸ Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Khujand, Tajikistan," 2016, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Khujand</u>

⁵⁹ Advantour, "Khujand, Tajikistan: The Capital of Northern Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://www.advantour.com/</u> tajikistan/khujand.htm

⁶⁰ OrexCA, "Khujand City," 2013, <u>http://www.tajikistan.</u> orexca.com/khujand_city.shtml

⁶¹ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Khujand, Tajikistan," 2016, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Khujand</u>

⁶² Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Khujand, Tajikistan," 2016, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Khujand</u>

⁶³ OrexCA, "Kulob," 2012, <u>http://www.tajikistan.orexca.</u> <u>com/kulob_city.shtml</u>

⁶⁴ OrexCA, "Kulob," 2012, <u>http://www.tajikistan.orexca.</u> <u>com/kulob_city.shtml</u>

⁶⁵ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Kulob," 2017, <u>https://</u> www.britannica.com/place/Kulob

⁶⁶ OrexCA, "Qurghonteppa," 2012, <u>http://www.tajikistan.</u> <u>orexca.com/kurgantube_city.shtml</u>

⁶⁷ OrexCA, "Qurghonteppa," 2012, <u>http://www.tajikistan.</u> orexca.com/kurgantube_city.shtml ⁶⁸ Caravanistan, "Istaravshan," 2017, <u>http://caravanistan.</u> <u>com/tajikistan/istaravshan/</u>

⁶⁹ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Istaravshan," 2017, https://www.britannica.com/place/Istaravshan

⁷⁰ United Nations Economic Commission for Europe, "Environmental Performance Reviews: Tajikistan, Second Review," (review series no. 33, <u>U.N.</u> New York and Geneva, 2012), xxix, 10, 11, <u>http://www.unece.org/ fileadmin/DAM/env/epr/epr_studies/TajikistanII.pdf</u>

 ⁷¹ U.N. News Centre, "Tajikistan: UN Review Finds That Access to Clean Water Among Most Pressing Environmental Challenges," 14 December 2012, <u>http://</u> www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=43774#.WG1tfFMrJdh

⁷² Asian Disaster Reduction Center, "Tajikistan," (country report, 2006), <u>http://www.adrc.asia/countryreport/TJK/2005/</u> english2.pdf

⁷³ Asian Disaster Reduction Center, "Tajikistan," (country report, 2006), <u>http://www.adrc.asia/countryreport/TJK/2005/</u> <u>english2.pdf</u>

⁷⁴ Relief Web, "Tajikistan: Floods and Mudslides - May 2015," 18 July 2015, <u>http://reliefweb.int/disaster/fl-2015-</u> 000055-tjk



Tajikistan in Perspective Chapter 1 | Geography

Assessment

- 1. Tajikistan is a mountainous country.
- 2. There are only two large rivers in Tajikistan: The Amu Darya and The Vakhsh River.
- 3. Khujand is the new capital of Tajikistan.
- 4. Tajikistan trades irrigation water in return for electricity.
- 5. The Nurek Dam formed the largest water reservoir in Tajikistan. It is one of the tallest dams in the world.

Assessment Answers: 1. True; 2. False; 3. False; 4. True; 5. True





An Old Castle in Hisor, XV - XVII centuries Flickr / Steve Evans

Chapter 2 | Tajikistan in Perspective

History

Introduction

Over the centuries, waves of conquest have flowed through Central Asia. From the west came Alexander the Great, from the east Genghis Khan and the Mongols, and from the north Russian czarists and later the Soviets.¹ Under Soviet rule, Tajikistan became a province in Uzbekistan, which had developed into a vast cotton plantation and was the most populous Soviet state behind Russia and the Ukraine.^{2, 3} Expectations that independence would open a path to political pluralism have been dashed as the government reverted to Soviet-style rule, in which dissent is not tolerated.⁴



History

Early



A Sogdian wall mural Wikimedia / Sailko

Modern Tajiks are descendants of both the indigenous Sogdian people and the ancient Iranian groups that settled in Central Asia over 2,500 years ago. By the first century CE, the Persian Samanid Empire ruled the region, building irrigation systems along the rivers. They also built settlements that became stopping points on the Silk Road, commercially linking Europe and Asia.⁵ In 999, the Qarakhanid Turks overthrew the Samanids, the last major Persian state to have ever existed in Central Asia.

Conquered by Alexander the Great during the fourth century BCE, Zoroastrianism became the dominant religion while the Persian language and culture spread even further across the region.⁶ The Tajikistan region grew into a prominent trading center, intensifying the mixing of cultures and religions.^{7, 8}

When the Arabs arrived in the eighth century, they brought Islam to the region, and expanded trade and commerce. Eventually, Islam replaced Buddhism as the dominant faith.⁹ The region, was renamed Mawarannahr by the Arabs, and continued to thrive under the Arab and later the Turkish rule.¹⁰ A number of successive invasions led by the Turks, Mongols, and Uzbeks between the eleventh and the sixteenth centuries resulted in the Uzbeks dividing the area of modern-day Tajikistan into a series of khanates. However, the Persian language continued to be in use for government, literature, and academia.¹¹ The Uzbeks continued to rule Tajikistan until the mid-nineteenth century, at which time the Russians took control of the economy and instituted a thriving cotton industry. During the 1930s, the Soviets declared Tajikistan an independent Soviet state, with Dushanbe as its capital.^{12, 13, 14}

Genghis Khan

Genghis Khan's Mongolian army conquered the Tajikistan region and the rest of Central Asia in 1225. This conquest changed the people of Mawarannahr and hastened the Turkification of the region. Although Genghis Khan was a Mongol, conscripted Turks primarily made up his army as it moved southward. The conquerors burned cities to the



ground, destroyed irrigation systems, and intermixed with the local population. The conquest of the region resulted in a reduction of the Iranian population in Mawarannahr.^{15, 16}

Following the death of Genghis Khan's 1227, the empire was divided between his three sons, and orderly succession prevailed for a few generations. By the early fourteenth century, the empire broke up when tribal groups began to compete for influence. Tamerlane, a tribal chieftain and member of Genghis Khan's extended family, fought his way to become the unchallenged ruler of Mawarannahr Province.^{17, 18} By the 1380s, he proceeded to conquer all of western Central Asia, Iran, Asia Minor, the southern steppe region north of the Aral Sea, and Russia.¹⁹ Tamerlane,



Genghis Khan Wikimedia Commons

whose Turkish name Timur means "iron," established the second-largest empire in history (after Alexander the Great).²⁰

By the early sixteenth century, Turkish nomads had migrated into the area and established several states. Of these, the khanate of Bukhara was the most powerful, since it controlled the Fergana Valley, which is the most fertile region in Central Asia. However, new routes and modes of transportation, including freight shipped around the Cape of Good Hope, brought to the decline of the region since less commerce traveled the Silk Road.²¹ This new development condemned the region to economic stagnation, making it more difficult for local leaders to sustain the armies that they needed to retain their influence and expand their empires. Invasions from Iran, as well as incursions by the nomad tribes in the North, further weakened the khanate. Russians also appeared on the scene in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries, in part to protect their lands from possible conquest by the British who were showing colonial interests in the region. Caught between these powers, Central Asians continued to fight among themselves.^{22, 23}

Russian Conquest

By the nineteenth century, Russian interest in Central Asia had increased, in part because of a concern that the British would gain control over the region. Shortly after the Russians began asserting control over Central Asia in the mid-nineteenth century, the United States' Civil War broke out and disrupted American cotton supplies. Because



Europeans had relied on cotton grown in the American South to manufacture textiles, they needed to find an alternative source. The czarist rulers of Russia saw Tajikistan and surrounding regions as a suitable replacement site to grow cotton.^{24, 25, 26}

By 1876, the Zarafshon and Fergana valleys in the Bukhara khanate in Uzbekistan fell under Russian control.²⁷ This change had little effect on the daily lives of most Tajiks since most Russians did not mingle with local populations. Transportation links were established, but the light textile industry was slow to develop. As the crop balance shifted from food to cotton, the czarist government laid the groundwork that would allow its eventual successor (the USSR) to embark on a program of



Cotton fields in the Fergana Valley Flickr / Peretz Partensky

cotton production self-sufficiency. The first cotton-processing plant was built in the Bukhara khanate during World War I, which lies in the eastern part of modern-day Tajikistan.^{28, 29}

Twentieth Century

The Soviet Empire

Following the establishment of the Uzbek Soviet Socialist Republic in 1924, the administrative governing structure shifted to the Soviet Union. Five years later, the southeastern part of the Uzbek Republic was split off to form the Tajik Soviet Socialist Republic. This division excluded the historically important Tajik cities of Bukhara and Samarkand, where they remain part of the Republic of Uzbekistan.^{30, 31, 32}

The borders of Tajikistan were supposed to achieve three goals; 1) to prevent a resurgence in loyalty to the traditional khanate boundaries that would challenge Soviet authority; 2) to distribute ethnic groups across political boundaries in order to avoid the domination of one group over other groups or the formation of a unified opposition; 3) to ensure dependence on Moscow for political power and to establish Russian as the common language.³³

Building an administrative structure in Tajikistan was not difficult, but changing longstanding cultural norms was another matter. Pre-existing social and political ties



simply adapted to the new empire. The Soviet practice was to install local elites in top administrative positions and have them served by Russian deputies. Since the local elites were not going to be appointed to positions outside Tajikistan, those who help top national positions had every incentive to build local support networks.³⁴

Following the anti-corruption campaign against Uzbekistan which was initiated by the president of the Soviet Union, Mikhail Gorbachev, in the mid-1980s, Moscow prepared for a "full frontal assault" on Tajikistan.³⁵ Gorbachev's successful campaign against Tajikistan's patronage network lasted from 1986 to 1990, resulting in Moscow's full control over all government recruitment.³⁶

Under Soviet rule, Tajikistan expanded irrigation capabilities and improved its agricultural output. Educational programs were also developed. Yet, despite improvements in the country, political life remained concentrated in the hands of few men. In 1991, following the collapse of the Soviet Union, Tajikistan gained its independence.^{37, 38, 39}

Independence

Tajikistanneverexisted as a true nation-state before it gained independence in the end of 1991. The prospect of independence presented serious challenges to Tajikistan, because it meant the loss of Soviet subsidies.⁴⁰ After declaring independence on 9 September 1991, Tajikistan held elections in which the leader of the Communist Party of Tajikistan, Rakhmon Nabiyev, was elected the first president of Tajikistan. The Communist Party continues



Rally on Shakhidon square, 1992 Wikimedia / RIA Novosti

to lead and observers considered the elections neither free nor fair. Nabiyev's presidency was short lived. In September 1992, he was forced out of office after he was seized in Dushanbe. Several months later, in November 1992, Imomali Rahmonov, head of the Supreme Soviet, was elected as Tajikistan's new president. Soon after, a new neo-Soviet government was elected, maintaining political power structures across the region.^{41, 42}

Coinciding with the installation of a new president, a military alliance called the Popular Democratic Army was created out of an alliance of Islamic-democratic militias, which





15th Spetsnaz Bde troopers in Tajikistan during Tajik war Wikimedia / Уссурийское суворовское военное училище

held control of Dushanbe until December 1992.⁴³ Although the Popular Democratic Army had agreed to hand over the city once the new government was formed, government forces attacked and took back the city. Fleeing to the mountains along Tajikistan's southern border with Popular Afghanistan, the Democratic Army continued to wage guerrilla warfare against the Tajikistan government.⁴⁴ The civil war lasted until the end of June 1997, when the United Nations, Russia, and Iran brokered a peace agreement between the

warring factions. After five years of fighting, an estimated 50,000 to 100,000 people were left dead and more than a half million people became refugees.^{45, 46, 47}

In recent years, Tajikistan and its Central Asian neighbors have become aware that ongoing conflicts provide the necessary conditions for the infiltration of Islamic State ideology into local militias.⁴⁸

Recent Events

Deep economic hardship continues to be felt across Tajikistan, which helped fuel the country's increasing levels of religious radicalization. In addition to local militant groups, Islamic State has stepped up its recruitment campaign via Russian language social media, Furat, and through Twitter, Facebook, and Tumblr.⁴⁹ As of 5 June 2015, Furat also began producing and distributing a mix of subtitled propaganda videos in the Russian language, made in Syria and Iraq. Furat also distributes DVDs and Islamic State motivational messages.^{50, 51}

Russia also continues to intensify its economic influence across the region and maintains its military presence in Tajikistan. The Chinese government also continues to strengthen its economic ties with Tajikistan, developing infrastructure and investing in



Emomali Rahmon, 3rd President of Tajikistan Wikimedia / Lawrence Jackson



oil, gas, and gold extraction.^{52, 53, 54}

In recent years, changes to the constitution allow Rahmonov to run for unlimited terms in office.⁵⁵ This has received overwhelming support, in which 94.5% of the votes backed this change in 2016. However, this constitutional change applies only to Rahmonov, who continues to enjoy widespread support across the country.⁵⁶



Endnotes for Chapter 2: History

¹ Joseph J. Hobbs, World Regional Geography, 6th ed. (Belmont, CA: Brooks/Cole, Cengage Learning, 2009), 203.

² Encyclopœdia Iranica, "Economy: xii. In Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://www.iranicaonline.org/articles/economy-xii-in-tajikistan</u>

³ Tim Epkenhans, "Chapter 1: Prelude: The "Curse of Cotton," in The Origins of the Civil War in Tajikistan: Nationalism, Islamism, and Violent Conflict in Post-Soviet Space (Lanham, M.D.: Lexington Books, 2016), 39-42.

⁴ Freedom House, "Tajikistan: Freedom in the World 2016: Political Rights and Civil Liberties," 2016, <u>https://</u> <u>freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2016/tajikistan</u>

⁵ Joseph J. Hobbs, World Regional Geography, 6th ed. (Belmont, CA: Brooks/Cole, Cengage Learning, 2009), 203.

⁶ Encyclopædia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan#ref598764</u>

⁷ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: History: Early History," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/2.htm

⁸ Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan," 2017, https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan#ref598764

⁹ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: History: Early History," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/2.htm

¹⁰ Kirill Nourzhanov, "The Politics of History in Tajikistan: Reinventing the Samanids," Harvard Asia Quarterly V, no. 1 (Winder 2001), <u>http://tajikam.com/forum/index.</u> <u>php?topic=3080.msg%msg_id%</u>

¹¹ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: History: Early History," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/2.htm

¹² Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Ethnic Background," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u> <u>countrystudies.us/tajikistan/2.htm</u>

¹³ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan," in The World Factbook, 6 December 2016, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/</u> <u>publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

¹⁴ Marilyn F. Petersen, "Tajikistan," in Countries and Their Cultures, eds. Melvin Ember and Carol R. Ember (New York: Macmillan, 2001), 2178-79.

¹⁵ Slavomír Horák, "In Search of the History of Tajikistan," Russian Politics and Law 48, no. 5 (September-October 2010), 69-71 ¹⁶ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Ethnic Background," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u> <u>countrystudies.us/tajikistan/2.htm</u>

¹⁷ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Ethnic Background," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u> countrystudies.us/tajikistan/2.htm

¹⁸ TV Tropes, "Useful Notes / Tajikistan," n.d., <u>http://tvtropes.org/pmwiki/pmwiki.php/UsefulNotes/Tajikistan</u>

¹⁹ Slavomír Horák, "In Search of the History of Tajikistan," Russian Politics and Law 48, no. 5 (September-October 2010), 69-71

²⁰ Collaborative International Dictionary of English, "timur-leng," 2017, <u>http://onlinedictionary.datasegment.com/</u> word/timur-leng

²¹ Lena Jonson, Tajikistan in the New Central Asia: Geopolitics, Great Power Rivalry and Radical Islam (New York: I. B. Tauris, 2006), 30-32.

²² Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: History," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u>

²³ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: History: The Russian Conquest," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/4.htm

²⁴ Joseph J. Hobbs, World Regional Geography, 6th ed. (Belmont, CA: Brooks/Cole, Cengage Learning, 2009), 203.

²⁵ Encyclopœdia Iranica, "Economy: xii. In Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://www.iranicaonline.org/articles/economy-xii-in-tajikistan</u>

²⁶ Tim Epkenhans, "Chapter 1: Prelude: The "Curse of Cotton," in The Origins of the Civil War in Tajikistan: Nationalism, Islamism, and Violent Conflict in Post-Soviet Space (Lanham, M.D.: Lexington Books, 2016), 39-42.

²⁷ Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: History," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u>

²⁸ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: History: The Russian Conquest," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/4.htm

²⁹ Tim Epkenhans, "Chapter 1: Prelude: The "Curse of Cotton," in The Origins of the Civil War in Tajikistan: Nationalism, Islamism, and Violent Conflict in Post-Soviet Space (Lanham, M.D.: Lexington Books, 2016), 39-42.

³⁰ Ferghana News, "Uzbek-Tajik Ties Improving: The Role Tajik Plays In Uzbekistan," 12 October, 2014, <u>http://enews.fergananews.com/articles/2891</u>



Country in Perspective | Tajikistan

³¹ Igor Rotar, "Resurgence of Islamic Radicalism in Tajikistan's Ferghana Valley," Terrorism Focus 3, no. 15 (20 April 2006), <u>https://jamestown.org/program/resurgenceof-islamic-radicalism-in-tajikistans-ferghana-valley/</u>

³² Grigol Ubiria, "Part III: From Lenin to Gorbachev: The National Territorial Delimitation of Central Asia, 1924-36: The Establishment of the Uzbek-Tajik Border, 1924-29" Soviet Nation Building In Central Asia: The Making of Kazakh and Uzbek Nations (New York: Routledge, 2016), 115-121.

³³ Grigol Ubiria, "Part III: From Lenin to Gorbachev: The National Territorial Delimitation of Central Asia, 1924-36: The Establishment of the Uzbek-Tajik Border, 1924-29" Soviet Nation Building In Central Asia: The Making of Kazakh and Uzbek Nations (New York: Routledge, 2016), 115-121.

³⁴ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: History: The Post War Period," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/</u> tajikistan/11.htm

³⁵ Kirill Nourzhanov, "Chapter 6: Experimentation, Turmoil and Fragmentation Under Gorbachev, 1985-1991: Politics of Centralisation and Increased Regionalism," in Tajikistan: A Political and Social History (Australian National University: Canberra, AU, 2013), 16-162.

³⁶ Kirill Nourzhanov, "Chapter 6: Experimentation, Turmoil and Fragmentation Under Gorbachev, 1985-1991: Politics of Centralisation and Increased Regionalism," in Tajikistan: A Political and Social History (Australian National University: Canberra, AU, 2013), 16-162.

³⁷ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Tajikistan: Ethnic Background," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u> <u>countrystudies.us/tajikistan/2.htm</u>

³⁸ Marilyn F. Petersen, "Tajikistan," in Countries and Their Cultures, eds. Melvin Ember and Carol R. Ember (New York: Macmillan, 2001), 2178-79.

³⁹ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan," in The World Factbook, 6 December 2016, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/</u> <u>publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁴⁰ Countries Quest, "Tajikistan: History: Independence," n.d., <u>http://www.countriesquest.com/asia/tajikistan/history/independence.htm</u>

⁴¹ Countries Quest, "Tajikistan: History: Independence," n.d., <u>http://www.countriesquest.com/asia/tajikistan/history/</u> independence.htm

⁴² Slavomír Horák, "In Search of the History of Tajikistan," Russian Politics and Law 48, no. 5 (September-October 2010), 69-71

⁴³ Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: History," 2017, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Tajikistan</u> ⁴⁴ Countries Quest, "Tajikistan: History: Independence," n.d., <u>http://www.countriesquest.com/asia/tajikistan/history/</u> independence.htm

⁴⁵ BBC News, "Tajikistan Profile," 1 November 2016, <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-16201032</u>

⁴⁶ Mark Vinson, "China Land Deal Upsets Tajiks," Asia Times, 17 February 2012, <u>http://atimes.com/atimes/Central_Asia/NB17Ag01.html</u>

⁴⁷ Sergei Blagov, Eurasia Daily Monitor, "Russia Struggles to Lure Tajikistan into the Customs Union," Jamestown Foundation, 12 October, 2012, <u>https://jamestown.org/</u> <u>program/russia-struggles-to-lure-tajikistan-into-the-customsunion/</u>

⁴⁸ Asia Net, "Tajikistan: U.S. Warns of Possible Terror Attacks," Inside the Cocoon: Central Asia Today, 9 November 2016, <u>http://www.eurasianet.org/node/81226</u>

⁴⁹ Joanna Paraszczuk, "ISIS Launches Russian-Language Propaganda Channel," Guardian New East Network, 13 July 2015, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jul/13/</u> <u>isis-russia-caucasus-chechnya-syria-progaganda-channel</u>

⁵⁰ Joanna Paraszczuk, "ISIS Launches Russian-Language Propaganda Channel," Guardian New East Network, 13 July 2015, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jul/13/</u> isis-russia-caucasus-chechnya-syria-progaganda-channel

⁵¹ U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Consular Affairs, "Tajikistan: Safety and Security," 10 February 2016, <u>https://travel.state.gov/content/passports/en/country/tajikistan.html</u>

⁵² BBC News, "Tajikistan Profile," 1 November 2016, <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-16201032</u>

⁵³ Mark Vinson, "China Land Deal Upsets Tajiks," Asia Times, 17 February 2012, <u>http://atimes.com/atimes/Central_Asia/NB17Ag01.html</u>

⁵⁴ Sergei Blagov, Eurasia Daily Monitor, "Russia Struggles to Lure Tajikistan into the Customs Union," Jamestown Foundation, 12 October, 2012, <u>https://jamestown.org/ program/russia-struggles-to-lure-tajikistan-into-the-customsunion/</u>

⁵⁵ The Guardian, "Tajikistan Votes to Allow President to Rule Indefinitely," Agência France-Presse in Dushanbe, 23 May 2016, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/23/</u> tajikistan-votes-to-allow-president-emomali-rahmon-to-ruleindefinitely

⁵⁶ The Guardian, "Tajikistan Votes to Allow President to Rule Indefinitely," Agência France-Presse in Dushanbe, 23 May 2016, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/23/</u> tajikistan-votes-to-allow-president-emomali-rahmon-to-ruleindefinitely



Tajikistan in Perspective Chapter 2 | History

Assessment

- 1. Modern Tajiks are descendants of ancient Iranian people.
- 2. The British conquered Tajikistan in the nineteenth century.
- 3. The southeastern part of the Uzbek Republic was split off to form the Tajik Soviet Socialist Republic.
- 4. Tajikistan gained independence after a long and bloody civil war.
- 5. President Emomali Rahmonov can run for unlimited terms in office.

Assessment Answers: 1. True; 2. False; 3. True; 4. False; 5. True





Tajik Apricots Flickr / UNDP

Chapter 3 | Tajikistan in Perspective



Introduction

Since the end of the civil war in 1997, Tajikistan's economy has experienced sustained and consistent growth. Yet, the nation continues to suffer one of the highest unemployment rates in the region and poverty remains high. Unofficial unemployment data suggest that unemployment rate varies from 30-45% due to a shortage of skilled labor.^{1, 2, 3, 4}

Of the 15 former Soviet republics, Tajikistan maintains one of the lowest per capita Gross Domestic Products (GDPs) and ranks as the poorest country in Central Asia.⁵ Outdated infrastructure, power shortages, external debt, and corruption continue to



hamper the country's economic development.⁶ Narcotics smuggling across Tajikistan's southern border with Afghanistan constitutes between 30-50% of Tajikistan's GDP.⁷

Due to the lack of employment opportunities in Tajikistan, over 1 million Tajiks work outside the country, primarily in Russia, sending money home to support their families. Remittances from Tajiks working in Russia produce almost 50% of the country's Gross Domestic Product (GDP), making remittances a significant growth driver of Tajikistan's economy. The connection between Tajikistan and Russia means that downturns in Russia's economy influence Tajikistan's economy, which continues to face significant challenges.⁸

Agriculture

Tajikistan is largely rural and dependent on agriculture, which accounts for around a quarter of the country's GDP, with tax revenues of 39%. Over 50% of Tajikistan's population is employed in the agricultural sector.^{9, 10} Families own 65% of agricultural land. However, nearly 35% of land is still held in the dehkan system (Soviet style collective farm system), although there have been some reforms to this system.^{11, 12}

Nonetheless, food insecurity makes Tajikistan one of the most vulnerable countries in Central Asia due to underdevelopment in the agricultural sector and inadequate links between agricultural production and the markets.^{13, 14} Private plots, small farms, and small herds provide a subsistence existence for many rural Tajiks. Yet, few people have the resources to save or produce a surplus of food or goods. As a result, they are often forced to sell portions of their limited resources.¹⁵

By necessity, many rural Tajiks cultivate cotton, Tajikistan's main agricultural export crop. Government regulations and subsidies provide the resources necessary to employ large numbers of people. In reality, government corruption permeates the industry. Many rural residents have been forced to plant cotton to the exclusion of other crops, leaving people without sufficient food supplies. The resulting poverty has forced families to resort to child labor; children earn money



Tajik cotton Flickr / UNDP

from picking cotton to help their families survive the long winters. The country also exports limited amounts of fruit, vegetables, and silk products.^{16, 17, 18}





Melon Market Flickr / kvitlauk

In almost all agricultural areas in the country, only a single crop can be produced annually. Some early maturing crops, however, allow for second crops, such as melons or buckwheat. The main crops grown in Tajikistan include mostly wheat and cotton, but legume production has steadily increased. Yet, agricultural production remains low compared to other Central Asian countries.¹⁹

Reduced glacier melt due to climate change threatens Tajikistan's agricultural development, intensifying the country's food insecurity and the government's ability to respond. In 2015, Climate Investment Funds (CIF) invited Tajikistan to join their Pilot Program for Climate Resilience (PPCR), and receive USD \$47.8 million in grants to develop a strategic plan to "climate proof" the management of critical water sources, hydroelectric infrastructure, and agricultural land.²⁰ Tajikistan's PPCR strategic plan is to be implemented over a five-year period in which the government will work with the Asian Development Bank, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, members of the World Bank Group, and Tajik stakeholders.²¹

Industry and Manufacturing

The industrial sector accounts for about 20% of GDP and employs 10.7% of the workforce.²² The driving industrial force in Tajikistan is metal and mineral mining and production, but these industries remain weak and underdeveloped. There are more than 600 reported mineral deposits in Tajikistan. Some of the country's minerals are coal, boron, copper, gemstones, gold, iron ore, lead, manganese, nickel, phosphor, salt, silver, tin, uranium, and zinc.²³ Other contributions to the GDP



Mini hydro power plant Flickr / UNDP

come from state-run construction projects in communications, hydroelectric power transmissions, and infrastructure.²⁴



The United States is Tajikistan's largest donor, having budgeted USD 988.57 million from 1992 through 2010 mainly for food and humanitarian aid.²⁵ Yet, U.S. exports to Tajikistan remains small. The U.S. supported Tajikistan admission to the World Trade Organization (WTO) by providing advice on negotiations and legal reforms, but did not pass legislation to grant normal trade relations with Tajikistan, yet.²⁶

Energy

Oil and Natural Gas

The national oil company Tajikneftegaz controls oil exploration, drilling, and production in Tajikistan, while the import and distribution of oil products are the responsibility of the State Company Tajiknefteproduct.²⁷ The country's oil reserves are located mostly in the northern Leninobod Soghd Region.²⁸

Since over 93% of the country is mountainous terrain, it makes oil and gas extraction complex and difficult. Consequently, oil



Constructing the fuel farm Wikimedia / Brian Harrington Spier

and gas production is too small to meet the country's needs, so it has to import most of its gas and oil.²⁹ The leading import partner for natural gas and petroleum products is Uzbekistan.³⁰

Since 2012, the Bokhtar region in southwestern Tajikistan has shown considerable potential for future increases in oil and gas production.³¹ Although the region has not been fully explored or drilled, this basin is a prolific producer of oil and gas in the neighboring countries of Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan, and shows great potential for the development of Tajikistan's energy sector. As of 2016, the BOC (Bokhtar Operating Company) was gathering geological and geophysical data that would help to locate and later drill deep exploratory wells.^{32, 33}

Electricity

Tajikistan's mountains and rivers provide hydropower for the country, and supply 4% of world's hydropower resources.³⁴ Most of Tajikistan's hydroelectric plants are located along the Vakhsh River, which flows through central and western Tajikistan, where the



300 m (984 ft) Nurek Dam - the tallest dam in the world-is located.³⁵ During the winter months, the country experiences electricity shortages due to the accumulation of ice that reduces the production of hydropower and an increase in demand for heating. The country has plans to upgrade its hydroelectric production.³⁶



Mineral Resources

Sangtuda 1 hydroelectric power plant Wikimedia / Russian Presidential Press and Information Office

Coal is the main component of Tajikistan's energy resources. With an estimated 41% of all coal deposits in Central Asia, Tajikistan might be among the region's richest source of coal. Tajikistan has a variety of coal types that are mined by 14 companies—six of which are government owned. In May 2012, the government banned coal exports due to a shortage in natural gas, and encouraged the use of coal as the primary fuel source for industry, rather than natural gas.^{37, 38, 39}



Mid-winter at the mining camp, Darvaz Flickr / Brian Harrington Spier

Tajikistan had a well-developed mining sector in the 1980s, during the Soviet era, but mining declined rapidly due to economic, political, and civil unrest that followed the collapse of the Soviet Union. In an effort to improve the economy after the return to political stability, Tajikistan increased mineral production through foreign loans, investments, and partnerships with Russian and Chinese companies.^{40, 41, 42, 43}



Trade and Investment

Since the end of the civil war in 1997, the country has maintained a robust annual growth rate of over 7%.⁴⁴ Major exports include aluminum, electricity, cotton, fruits, vegetable oil, and textiles.⁴⁵ The country's main export partners are Turkey (19.7%), Kazakhstan (17.6%), Switzerland (13.7%), Afghanistan (7.5%), Russia (5.1%), China (4.9%), and Italy (4.8%).⁴⁶

Tajikistan's major imports include petroleum products, aluminum oxide,



TadAZ aluminum smelting plant, Tursunzoda Wikimedia / Brybry26

machinery and equipment, and foodstuffs. Its primary import partners are the China (42.3%), Russia (17.9%), Kazakhstan (13.1%), and Iran (4.7%).^{47, 48, 49}

The Tajikistan government is currently directing foreign investments in new industries. Yet, mediocre productivity in the industrial sector and an underdeveloped infrastructure have created a less than optimal foreign investment climate. The government screens and approves all foreign investments, and the implementation of laws remains inconsistent.⁵⁰ Between 2007 and 2015, China, Russia, Kazakhstan, the United Kingdom, and the U.S. were Tajikistan's main investing countries. Russia's main investments are in medium capacity hydroelectric power plants and banking.⁵¹

Transportation

Tajikistan has an estimated 30,000 km (1,864 mi) of roads. Most of the roads were built before independence in 1991, and are in need of upgrades.^{52, 53, 54} The country has made major improvements to existing highways in recent years, but the deterioration of rural roads continues and nearly 84% of local roads are unpaved.⁵⁵ The country transported nearly 75% of its freight by road in 2010.⁵⁶

Armed police and military checkpoints are often set up outside of the capital, Dushanbe, making road travel difficult and unreliable. It is advisable that car travel be limited to daytime hours and familiar routes. Road travel is dangerous through mountainous areas, especially at night. Tajikistan drivers are erratic and car accidents are common. Pedestrians often jaywalk and walk along highways without watching oncoming vehicles.^{57, 58} In the winter, the roads are not well maintained. Do not attempt to travel across closed mountain passes and be aware that avalanches are common.⁵⁹



Traffic police in Tajikistan often randomly pull cars over to extract bribes.⁶⁰

Getting around by bus or taxi in Tajikistan is difficult. The most common way to travel in town or between towns is by marshrutka (shared taxies).⁶¹ They follow a set route and fares are cheap, with passengers getting on or off anywhere along the route. Hail a marshrutka anywhere along the street and pay the fare as you board. When the vehicle approaches your desired destination, tell the driver to stop (haminjo eested in Tajik). Although buses are available for travel between towns and



No powered electric bus Flickr / Robert Thomson

cities, they are often overcrowded and break down frequently. Trips should begin early in the day so arrival is before dark. Bus tickets can be purchased at bus stations.^{62, 63}

Tajikistan railroads are used mainly for the import and export of commodities and for the transport of goods between cities. There are only a few designated passenger trains in the country; they travel between Khujand or Dushanbe and Moscow, departing twice weekly. A very small number of domestic passengers use the country's primarily freight railway system to travel between cities.⁶⁴



Tajik Air Flickr / José Luis Celada Euba

Most international air travel arrives at Dushanbe International Airport (DYU) in Dushanbe, Tajikistan's capital.⁶⁵ This airport is a hub for the nation's domestic passenger service, Tajik Air, and the private carrier, Somon Air.⁶⁶ The Khujand International Airport (LBD) serves the second largest city in Tajikistan, Khujand. Some 12 carriers fly into and out of Khujand International Airport, including Tajik Air, with flights to Moscow and St. Petersburg. Almost all travel to Tajikistan

transits through Russia; Turkish Airlines is the only major international carrier to fly into Dushanbe.⁶⁷ Minibuses and taxis are available at airport terminals.⁶⁸ In all, there are 13 domestic and military airports in Tajikistan that link different part of the country with international destinations, mostly Russia. Bad weather often disrupts air services.⁶⁹



Tourism

Taiikistan's tourism sector still is underdeveloped due to a lack of financial resources and access to specialized banking institutions.⁷⁰ However, with recent infrastructure developments, the sector is improving.⁷¹ There are a number of World Heritage sites in Tajikistan, such as ancient cities, ruins, fortresses, Silk Road sites, and a medieval Buddhist monastery complex situated approximately 97 km (60 mi) from the capital, Dushanbe.^{72, 73}



Silk Road City Flickr / Ronan Shenhav

The Committee of Youth Affairs, Sports, and Tourism Development Department (TDD) regulates Tajikistan's tourism sector. The TDD operates in four regions and 56 districts across the country and is responsible for adopting tourism related legislation and regulations.⁷⁴ In 2014, the TDD reported 90 officially registered tourism service companies most with a focus on regional tourism.⁷⁵

In 2016, tourism continued to develop in the Pamir and Fann mountain regions, which attracted hikers and climbers. All-inclusive driving tours of the Pamir Highway, Wakhan Valley, and the Zarafshan Valley are also becoming popular, as are hiking expeditions with guides, porters, and mules. Hang gliding, paragliding, whitewater rafting, and skiing are also on the rise.⁷⁶

Banking and Currency

Tajikistan's national currency is the Somoni (TJF), which was introduced in 2000.^{77, 78} The official January 2017 exchange rate is TJF 7.88/USD 1. Tajikistan has a two-tiered banking system dominated by state-owned banks.⁷⁹ The National Bank of Tajikistan acts as the central bank, while commercial banks act at the second level. The Bank of



Tajik Somoni Flickr / Ronan Shenhav

Tajikistan is responsible for standard central bank functions, such as controlling the movement and transfer of currency.^{80, 81}

The second tier comprises of about 15 licensed commercial banks, the largest of





Orienbank in Faizabad district Flickr / Overseas Development Institute

which is Orenbonk.^{82, 83} The Tejorat Bank of Iran, Kazcommercebank of Khazakhstan, and First Micro Finance Bank of Tajikistan are foreign-owned and partly run by the Aga Khan Fund for Economic Development and the International Finance Corporation.⁸⁴ In addition, Tajikistan has one non-banking financial organization, seven credit societies, 35 micro-lending organizations, and 41 micro-lending foundations.^{85, 86} However, Tajikistan's banking system remains undeveloped. Banks have

insufficient capital and offer limited banking services, creating concerns that a potential banking crisis is looming—made worse by the recent reduction in remittances from Tajiks working in Russia.^{87, 88}

Remittances dropped by 65% in 2015 due to Russia's ongoing economic recession.⁸⁹ The country's poor business climate continues to hamper investments that could spur economic growth and provide jobs for Tajiks.⁹⁰ Public debt that is about 35% of the GDP, while the National Bank has spent most of its reserves to bolster the Somoni. This leaves little space for monetary measures that would bolster Tajikistan's poor economy.^{91, 92}

Standard of Living

Tajikistan has the highest rate of poverty in Central Asia, with a per capita income of USD 879 in 2011; nearly 47% of the population lives on less than USD 1.33 per day, while 17% live on less than USD 0.85 a day.^{93, 94} The majority spends nearly 80% of their income on food. Around one fifth of Tajiks are affected by food insecurity. Of all former Russian republics in Central Asia, Tajiks suffer from the highest levels of malnutrition.⁹⁵



Water Flickr / Christophe Chenevier

According to the National Bank of Tajikistan, the country's inflation rate from January to June 2016 was 5.5%, while the annual GDP for the same period was 4.2% (according



to the World Bank).⁹⁶

Life expectancy in 2016 for men was 64.6 years and 71 years for women, producing an overall life expectancy of 67.7.⁹⁷ The World Health Organization shows a slightly higher life expectancy of 67 years for men, and 74 years for women. Infant mortality rates are 32.8 deaths per 1,000 live births.⁹⁸

The scarcity of employment options has led to an exodus from rural areas of young men. In 2015, Tajik males were the largest migrant group in Russia, where they seek jobs in the construction industry. The wages are high enough to enable them to support their families at home.⁹⁹

Employment and Jobs



A butcher, Dushanbe Flickr / Ronan Shenhav

Tajikistan exceeded economic growth expectation in 2015, despite a less than external favorable economic environment.¹⁰⁰ Growth trends were strongest in the construction and industrial sectors, largely driven by a shift from consumption to investment.¹⁰¹ Construction is a growing industry and additional jobs are likely if various planned infrastructure projects are implemented.¹⁰² Expansion in social services, especially healthcare, appears strong.¹⁰³

Official estimates of unemployment stand at 2.43% from 2000-2016. Unofficial unemployment and estimates, however, range from 30% to 45%.¹⁰⁴ The agricultural sector has particularly high levels of underemployment, which is significant because approximately 66.7% of the population lives in rural areas.^{105, 106} Forecasts by some agencies suggest that the unemployment rates in Tajikistan will increase slightly over the next several years.¹⁰⁷



Economic Outlook

Although estimates vary, there is agreement that the country's economic outlook is mostly positive, yet significant risks remain. Russia's recession combined with slowing economic growth in China, Kazakhstan, and Turkey continues to have a negative impact.¹⁰⁸ While the expectation is that the country's GDP will recover gradually, it is projected to remain below its historical average. This has slowed the pace of poverty reduction, although the level of poverty is projected to fall slightly.^{109, 110}

Although not directly dependent on oil and gas prices, Tajikistan will continue to feel the effects of the weakening economies of their hydrocarbon trading partners. It is predicted that this will have a significant effect on Tajik migrant workers in Russia whose remittances have dwindled due to Russia's economic recession.^{111, 112}

The country remains poor, with more than 47% of the population living on less than USD 1.33 daily.¹¹³ Poor infrastructure, high unemployment, and weak health and education systems stifle development in the private sector. The small elite maintains control of the country's wealth and external risks such as uncertainty in global financial markets, increase in food prices, and inflation might stall or slow down Tajikistan's economic recovery.^{114, 115}



Train bridge over Vakhsh River Flickr / Christian



Endnotes for Chapter 3: Economy

¹ Foundation for International Community Assistance (FINCA), "Tajikistan," n.d., <u>http://www.finca.org/</u> <u>site/c.6fIGIXMFJnJ0H/b.6088577/k.2146/Tajikistan.htm#.</u> <u>USOmgvvsN9g</u>

² International Labour Organization, "Decent Work Country Programme of the Republic of Tajikistan, 2015-2017," (program report, 2016) <u>http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/</u> groups/public/---europe/---ro-geneva/---sro-moscow/documents/ genericdocument/wcms_432709.pdf

³ Jafar Olimov, "Informal Economy in Tajikistan" (study, UN Development Programme, Tajikistan), 2007, <u>http://</u> www.undp.tj/files/pubs/inf_ec_report_draft.pdf

⁴ BBC, "Half of Tajikistan's Workforce Is Informal," 10 June 2010, <u>http://www.undp.tj/files/BBC-HALF-TAJIK-WORKFORCE-INFORMAL-June-2010_Eng.pdf</u>

⁵ World Bank, "Tajikistan: Country Context," 2015, <u>http://</u> www.worldbank.org/en/country/tajikistan/overview

⁶ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests," (report, Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013), 9, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>

⁷ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy," in The World Factbook, 11 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/</u> <u>library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁸ Nicholas Trickett, "How Rosneft's Privatization Deal Affects Russia's Eurasian Economic Union Plans for Tajikistan," in The Diplomat, 23 February, 2017, <u>http://</u> <u>thediplomat.com/2017/02/how-rosnefts-privatization-dealaffects-russias-eurasian-economic-union-plans-for-tajikistan/</u>

⁹ Asia Development Bank, "Sector Assessment (Summary): Agriculture and Natural Resources: Sector Road Map," (report, Country Partnership Strategy: Tajikistan, 2016-2020, 2016), <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/linkeddocuments/cps-taj-2016-2020-ssa-03.pdf</u>

¹⁰ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy," in The World Factbook, 12 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/</u> <u>library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

¹¹ Encycloædia Iranica, "Economy xii. In Tajikistan: The Agricultural Sector," 2016, <u>http://www.iranicaonline.org/</u> articles/economy-xii-in-tajikistan

¹² Asia Development Bank, "Sector Assessment (Summary): Agriculture and Natural Resources: Sector Road Map," (report, Country Partnership Strategy: Tajikistan, 2016-2020, 2016), <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/linked-documents/cps-taj-2016-2020-ssa-03.pdf</u>

¹³ sia Development Bank, "Sector Assessment (Summary): Agriculture and Natural Resources: Sector Road Map," (report, Country Partnership Strategy: Tajikistan, 2016-2020, 2016), <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/linkeddocuments/cps-taj-2016-2020-ssa-03.pdf</u> ¹⁴ Encyclopœdia Britannica Online, "Tajikistan: The Economy," 2016, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/</u> <u>Tajikistan#toc73599</u>

¹⁵ Thomas Breu and Hans Hurni, "The Tajik Pamirs: Challenges of Sustainable Development in an Isolated Mountain Region" (publication, Centre for Development and Environment, Institute of Geography, University of Berne, 2003), 21-23, <u>https://www.researchgate.net/</u> <u>publication/235443575_The_Tajik_Pamirs_Challenges_of_</u> <u>Sustainable_Development_in_an_Isolated_Mountain_Region</u>

¹⁶ Government of Tajikistan, "The Cotton Sector of Tajikistan: New Opportunities for the International Cotton Trade" (document, April 2007), <u>http://siteresources.</u> worldbank.org/INTTAJIKISTAN/Resources/MB_300407_E.pdf

¹⁷ New York Times, "Cotton Farmers in Tajikistan," n.d., <u>http://www.nytimes.com/slideshow/2008/10/14/world/1015-</u> <u>TAJIKISTAN_index.html</u>

¹⁸ David L. Stern, "In Tajikistan, Debt-Ridden Farmers Say They Are the Pawns," New York Times, 14 October 2008, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/15/world/asia/15tajik.</u> <u>html?partner=rssnyt&emc=rss</u>

¹⁹ Asia Development Bank, "Sector Assessment (Summary): Agriculture and Natural Resources: Sector Road Map," (report, Country Partnership Strategy: Tajikistan, 2016-2020, 2016), <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/linked-documents/cps-taj-2016-2020-ssa-03.pdf</u>

²⁰ Climate Investment Funds, "Tajikistan: Overview," 2015, <u>https://www-cif.climateinvestmentfunds.org/country/tajikistan</u>

²¹ Climate Investment Funds, "Tajikistan: Overview," 2015, <u>https://www-cif.climateinvestmentfunds.org/country/tajikistan</u>

²² Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy," in The World Factbook, 12 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/</u> <u>library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

²³ Elena Safirova, "The Mineral Industry of Tajikistan," in USGS 2012 Minerals Yearbook: Tajikistan [Advance Release] (U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, December 2013), 1-2, <u>https://minerals.usgs.gov/</u> <u>minerals/pubs/country/2012/myb3-2012-ti.pdf</u>

²⁴ Eurasian Development Bank, "Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://eabr.org/e/about/edb-member/tajikistan/</u>

²⁵ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests: Summary," (report for Congress, Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013), <u>https://fas.org/sgp/ crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>

²⁶ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests: Summary," (report for Congress, Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013), 10, <u>https://fas.org/ sgp/crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>



²⁷ Global Securty, "Tajikistan: Energy," 3 May 2013, <u>http://</u>www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-energy. <u>htm</u>

²⁸ Tethys Petroleum, "Bokhtar PSC Area," 2015, <u>http://</u>www.tethyspetroleum.com/operations/bokhtar-psc-area

²⁹ Gazprom, "Tajikistan: Background," 2014, <u>http://www.gazprom-international.com/en/operations/country/tajikistan</u>

³⁰ Global Securty, "Tajikistan: Energy," 3 May 2013, <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-energy.</u> <u>htm</u>

³¹ Global Securty, "Tajikistan: Energy," 3 May 2013, <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-energy.</u> <u>htm</u>

³² Tethys Petroleum, "Bokhtar PSC Area," 2015, <u>http://</u>www.tethyspetroleum.com/operations/bokhtar-psc-area

³³ Elena Safirova, "The Mineral Industry of Tajikistan," in USGS 2012 Minerals Yearbook: Tajikistan [Advance Release] (U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, December 2013), 4.2, <u>https://minerals.usgs.gov/</u> minerals/pubs/country/2012/myb3-2012-ti.pdf

³⁴ ЭНЦИКЛОПЕДИЯ AMD, "Hydro Power Resources of Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://life.ansor.info/en/hydro-power-resources-of-tajikistan/</u>

³⁵ Global Securty, "Tajikistan: Energy," 3 May 2013, <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-energy.</u>
<u>htm</u>

³⁶ Daryl Fields et al., "Tajikistan's Winter Energy Crisis: Electricity Supply and Demand Alternatives," (report, International Bank for Reconstruction and Development / The World Bank, November 2012), i-ii, 4, <u>http://</u> <u>siteresources.worldbank.org/ECAEXT/Resources/TAJ_winter_</u> <u>energy_27112012_Eng.pdf</u>

³⁷ Encycloædia Iranica, "Economy xii. In Tajikistan: The Industrial Sector," 2016, <u>http://www.iranicaonline.org/</u> <u>articles/economy-xii-in-tajikistan</u>

³⁸ Elena Safirova, "The Mineral Industry of Tajikistan," in USGS 2012 Minerals Yearbook: Tajikistan [Advance Release] (U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, December 2013), 4.2, <u>https://minerals.usgs.gov/</u> <u>minerals/pubs/country/2012/myb3-2012-ti.pdf</u>

 ³⁹ Farkhold Rahimov and Ynus Mamadjonov, "Mineral Resource Potential of Tajikistan: As an Important Component of Sustainable Development of the Silk Road Economic Belt," Journal of Resources and Ecology 6, no. 2 (2015): 125-128, <u>http://www.jorae.cn/article/2015/1674-</u> <u>764x-6-2-125.html</u>

⁴⁰ Elena Safirova, "The Mineral Industry of Tajikistan," in USGS 2012 Minerals Yearbook: Tajikistan [Advance Release] (U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, December 2013), 4.2, <u>https://minerals.usgs.gov/</u> minerals/pubs/country/2012/myb3-2012-ti.pdf

⁴¹ Farkhold Rahimov and Ynus Mamadjonov, "Mineral Resource Potential of Tajikistan: As an Important Component of Sustainable Development of the Silk Road Economic Belt," Journal of Resources and Ecology 6, no. 2 (2015): 125-128, <u>http://www.jorae.cn/article/2015/1674-</u> <u>764x-6-2-125.html</u>

⁴² Encycloædia Iranica, "Economy xii. In Tajikistan: The Industrial Sector," 2016, <u>http://www.iranicaonline.org/</u> <u>articles/economy-xii-in-tajikistan</u>

⁴³ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Mining Equipment and Services," 3 October 2015, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Mining</u>

⁴⁴ Asia Development Bank, "Promoting Export Diversification and Growth: Country Diagnostic Study," (report, 50 Years ADB, 2016), x, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/publication/189730/taj-export-diversificationgrowth.pdf</u>

⁴⁵ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy," in The World Factbook, 17 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/ library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁴⁶ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy," in The World Factbook, 17 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/ library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁴⁷ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy," in The World Factbook, 17 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/ library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁴⁸ Asia Development Bank, "Promoting Export Diversification and Growth: Country Diagnostic Study," (report, 50 Years ADB, 2016), x, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/publication/189730/taj-export-diversificationgrowth.pdf</u>

⁴⁹ Vusala Abbosova, "Production of Oil Product in Tajikistan Fall," Azer News, 3 November 2015, <u>http://www.azernews.az/region/89428.html</u>

⁵⁰ Asia Development Bank, "Tajikistan: Assessment of Energy Sector," (country report, Country Assistance Program Evaluation, 2013), <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/linked-documents/10-Energy-Sector.pdf</u>

⁵¹ Santrader Trade Portal, "Tajikistan: Foreign Investment: FDI in Figures," November 2016, <u>https://</u> <u>en.portal.santandertrade.com/establish-overseas/tajikistan/</u> <u>investing-3</u>

⁵² ProQuest, "Transportation and Communication," Culture Grams Online Edition, 2017.

⁵³ Lucy Styles, "Tajikistan: 2.3 Tajikistan Road Network," Logistics Capacity Network, 10 April 2014, <u>http://dlca.</u> <u>logcluster.org/display/public/DLCA/2.3+Tajikistan+Road+Network</u> ;jsessionid=3257AACC959040C6C347C8389860D3B6



⁵⁴ Virtual Tourist, "Tajikistan Transportation," n.d., <u>https://www.virtualtourist.com/travel/Asia/Tajikistan/</u> <u>Transportation-Tajikistan-TG-C-1.html</u>

⁵⁵ iExplore, "Tajikistan - Transportation," n.d., <u>http://</u> www.iexplore.com/articles/travel-guides/middle-east/tajikistan/ transportation

⁵⁶ Asia Development Bank, "Promoting Export Diversification and Growth: Country Diagnostic Study: Road Transport," (report, 50 Years ADB, 2016), x, <u>https://</u> <u>www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/189730/taj-exportdiversification-growth.pdf</u>

⁵⁷ U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Consular Affairs, "Tajikistan: Travel & Transportation," 10 February 2016, <u>https://travel.state.gov/content/passports/en/country/ tajikistan.html</u>

⁵⁸ Asia Development Bank, "Promoting Export Diversification and Growth: Country Diagnostic Study," (report, 50 Years ADB, 2016), x, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/publication/189730/taj-export-diversificationgrowth.pdf</u>

⁵⁹ U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Consular Affairs, "Tajikistan: Travel & Transportation," 10 February 2016, <u>https://travel.state.gov/content/passports/en/country/</u> tajikistan.html

⁶⁰ U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Consular Affairs, "Tajikistan: Travel & Transportation," 10 February 2016, <u>https://travel.state.gov/content/passports/en/country/tajikistan.html</u>

⁶¹ iExplore, "Tajikistan - Transportation: Tajikistan Trains and Buses," n.d., <u>http://www.iexplore.com/articles/travel-</u> <u>guides/middle-east/tajikistan/transportation</u>

⁶² Phil Silvester, "Tajikistan - What You Should Know to Stay Safe," World Nomads, 1 July 2015, <u>https://</u> <u>www.worldnomads.com/travel-safety/central-asia/tajikistan/</u> <u>tajikistan-safety-guide</u>

⁶³ Asia Development Bank, "Promoting Export Diversification and Growth: Country Diagnostic Study," (report, 50 Years ADB, 2016), x, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/publication/189730/taj-export-diversification-</u> growth.pdf

⁶⁴ Lucy Styles, "Tajikistan: 2.4 Tajikistan Railway Assessment," Logistics Capacity Network, 16 April 2014, <u>http://dlca.logcluster.org/display/public/DLCA/2.4+Tajikistan+Ra</u> <u>ilway+Assessment</u>

⁶⁵ iExplore, "Tajikistan Airports," n.d., <u>http://www.iexplore.</u> com/articles/travel-guides/middle-east/tajikistan/airports

⁶⁶ iExplore, "Tajikistan Airports," n.d., <u>http://www.iexplore.com/articles/travel-guides/middle-east/tajikistan/airports</u>

⁶⁷ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide:

Tajikistan - Tourism," 17 April 2016, <u>https://www.export.</u> gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Tourism

⁶⁸ iExplore, "Tajikistan Airports," n.d., <u>http://www.iexplore.com/articles/travel-guides/middle-east/tajikistan/airports</u>

⁶⁹ iExplore, "Tajikistan Airports," n.d., <u>http://www.iexplore.com/articles/travel-guides/middle-east/tajikistan/airports</u>

⁷⁰ François Lauret, Surat Toimastov, and Tahmina Karimova, "Tajikistan Inclusive Tourism and Destination Management Organization: 5.1 Current Situation of the Tourism Sector at the National Level: Sector Overview," (tourism opportunity study, International Trade Centre, SECO's Trade Cooperation Program (TCP) in Tajikistan, 2014), 9, <u>https://itctj.files.wordpress.com/2011/01/itc-reporton-tourism-final-draft-apr-2014-eng.pdf</u>

⁷¹ Goats on the Road, "The Ultimate Guide to Backpacking Tajikistan," Blog, June 2014, <u>http://www.</u> goatsontheroad.com/ultimate-guide-backpacking-tajikistan/

⁷² The World Folio, "Tourism in Tajikistan: Unique Nature and Culture Irresistible to Tourists," 2014, <u>http://www.</u> <u>theworldfolio.com/news/unique-nature-and-culture-irresistibleto-tourists/3617/</u>

⁷³ iExplore, "Tajikistan Travel Guide," n.d., <u>http://www.</u> iexplore.com/destinations/tajikistan/travel-guides/middle-east/ tajikistan/overview

⁷⁴ The World Folio, "Tourism in Tajikistan: Unique Nature and Culture Irresistible to Tourists," 2014, <u>http://www. theworldfolio.com/news/unique-nature-and-culture-irresistibleto-tourists/3617/</u>

⁷⁵ The World Folio, "Tourism in Tajikistan: Unique Nature and Culture Irresistible to Tourists," 2014, <u>http://www.</u> <u>theworldfolio.com/news/unique-nature-and-culture-irresistibleto-tourists/3617/</u>

⁷⁶ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Tourism," 17 April 2016, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Tourism</u>

⁷⁷ XE, "TJS - Tajikistani Somoni," 18 January 2017, <u>http://</u> www.xe.com/currency/tjs-tajikistani-somoni

⁷⁸ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Banking Systems," 17 April 2016, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Banking-Systems</u>

⁷⁹ President of the Republic of Tajikistan, "History of national currency of Tajikistan," n.d., <u>http://www.president.</u> <u>tj/en/taxonomy/term/5/27</u>

⁸⁰ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Banking Systems," 17 April 2016, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Banking-Systems</u>



⁸¹ Swiftbic, "List of Banks in Tajikistan," 2017, <u>https://</u> www.swiftbic.com/banks-in-TAJIKISTAN.html

 ⁸² Zarina Ergasheva, "Tajikistan's Largest Commercial Bank Receives Loan From Russian and Kazakh Banks,"
 15 February 2013, <u>http://www.news.tj/en/news/tajikistan-s-largest-commercial-bank-receives-loan-russian-and-kazakh-banks</u>

 ⁸³ Global Voices, Institute for War and Peace Reporting, Central Asia, "Tajikistan's Frozen Banking System,"
 14 December 2016, <u>https://iwpr.net/global-voices/</u> tajikistan%E2%80%99s-frozen-banking-system

⁸⁴ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Banking Systems," 17 April 2016, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Banking-Systems</u>

⁸⁵ Swiftbic, "List of Banks in Tajikistan," 2017, <u>https://</u> www.swiftbic.com/banks-in-TAJIKISTAN.html

⁸⁶ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Banking Systems," 17 April 2016, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Banking-Systems</u>

⁸⁷ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Banking Systems," 17 April 2017, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Banking-Systems</u>

⁸⁸ Swiftbic, "List of Banks in Tajikistan," 2017, <u>https://</u> www.swiftbic.com/banks-in-TAJIKISTAN.html

⁸⁹ Export.gov, "Tajikistan Country Commercial Guide: Tajikistan - Banking Systems," 17 April 2017, <u>https://www.export.gov/article?id=Tajikistan-Banking-Systems</u>

⁹⁰ The Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy: Overview," 20 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁹¹ The Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy: Overview," 20 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁹² Kanat Shaku, "Tajikistan's Banking Sector Slides Closer to Crisis," BNE Intellinews, 11 May 2016, <u>http://www. intellinews.com/tajikistan-s-banking-sector-slides-closer-tocrisis-97154/#</u>

⁹³ World Food Program, 'WFP Says No to Gender Based Violence: Country Background & Strategy," (country brief, WFP Tajikistan, 2016), <u>http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/</u> groups/public/documents/ep/wfp276165.pdf

⁹⁴ The Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy:," 20 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁹⁵ World Food Program, 'WFP Says No to Gender Based Violence: Country Background & Strategy," (country brief, WFP Tajikistan, 2016), <u>http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/</u> groups/public/documents/ep/wfp276165.pdf

⁹⁶ Food Security Monitoring System, "Tajikistan: Food

Security Monitoring: Context and Recent Developments," FSMS Bulletin 17 (June 2016), 1, <u>http://documents.wfp.org/</u> stellent/groups/public/documents/ena/wfp286828.pdf?_ga=1.63 475433.79840418.1478422404

⁹⁷ The Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: People and Society: Life Expectancy at Birth," 20 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁹⁸ The Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: People and Society: Life Expectancy at Birth," 20 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁹⁹ The Globe, "Keeping the Community Together: Migration and Kinship Networks in Tajikistan," 5 November 2015, <u>http://theglobegwu.com/2015/11/05/keeping-the-community-together-migration-and-kinship-networks-in-tajikistan/</u>

¹⁰⁰ The World Bank, Biannual Economic Update "Tajikistan: A Moderate Slowdown in Economic Growth Coupled with a Sharp Decline in Household Purchasing Power," 2015, <u>http://beta.worldbank.org/en/country/</u> tajikistan/publication/economic-update-fall-2015

¹⁰¹ The World Bank, Biannual Economic Update "Tajikistan: A Moderate Slowdown in Economic Growth Coupled with a Sharp Decline in Household Purchasing Power," 2015, <u>http://beta.worldbank.org/en/country/</u> tajikistan/publication/economic-update-fall-2015

¹⁰² United Nations Development Program, "Renewable Energy Snapshot: Tajikistan," (country brief, 2013), <u>http://www.undp.org/content/dam/rbec/docs/Tajikistan.pdf</u>

¹⁰³ The World Bank, "In Tajikistan: Making Health Care Work," 27 July 2015, <u>http://beta.worldbank.org/en/</u> results/2015/07/27/in-tajikistan-making-health-care-work

¹⁰⁴ United Nations Human Rights Center in Tajikistan, "Respect of Economic and Social Rights of Tajik migrant Workers: I. Labour Migration From Tajikistan: Background and Major Trends," (conference session paper, Committee on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights (CESCR), May 2014), <u>http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CESCR/Shared%20</u> <u>Documents/TJK/INT_CESCR_NGO_TJK_16814_E.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁵ The Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: People and Society," The World Factbook, 20 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

¹⁰⁶ United Nations Human Rights Center in Tajikistan, "Respect of Economic and Social Rights of Tajik migrant Workers: I. Labour Migration From Tajikistan: Background and Major Trends," (conference session paper, Committee on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights (CESCR), May 2014), <u>http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CESCR/Shared%20</u> <u>Documents/TJK/INT_CESCR_NGO_TJK_16814_E.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁷ Trading Economics, "Tajikistan: Economic Forecasts:



2016-2020 Outlook," 2017, <u>http://www.tradingeconomics.</u> com/tajikistan/forecast

¹⁰⁸ The World Bank, Biannual Economic Update "Tajikistan: A Moderate Slowdown in Economic Growth Coupled with a Sharp Decline in Household Purchasing Power," 2015, <u>http://beta.worldbank.org/en/country/</u> tajikistan/publication/economic-update-fall-2015

¹⁰⁹ The World Bank, Biannual Economic Update "Tajikistan: A Moderate Slowdown in Economic Growth Coupled with a Sharp Decline in Household Purchasing Power," 2015, <u>http://beta.worldbank.org/en/country/</u> tajikistan/publication/economic-update-fall-2015

¹¹⁰ Eimear O'Casey, "Across Central Asia, A Bleak Economic Outlook Raises Threat of Civil Instability," Forbes, 10 May 2016, <u>http://www.forbes.com/sites/</u> <u>riskmap/2016/05/10/across-central-asia-a-bleak-economic-outlook-raises-threat-of-civil-instability/#40b4645937a2</u>

¹¹¹ Eimear O'Casey, "Across Central Asia, A Bleak Economic Outlook Raises Threat of Civil Instability," Forbes, 10 May 2016, <u>http://www.forbes.com/sites/</u> <u>riskmap/2016/05/10/across-central-asia-a-bleak-economic-outlook-raises-threat-of-civil-instability/#40b4645937a2</u> ¹¹² Public Organization Human Rights Center in Tajikistan, "Respect of Economic and Social Rights of Tajik Migrant Workers," (Working paper, Republic of Tajikistan, 53 Pre-Sessional Working Group of the CESCR, 26 May 2014-30 May 2014), <u>http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CESCR/</u> <u>Shared%20Documents/TJK/INT_CESCR_NGO_TJK_16814_E.pdf</u>

¹¹³ World Food Program, 'WFP Says No to Gender Based Violence: Country Background & Strategy," (country brief, WFP Tajikistan, 2016), <u>http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/</u> groups/public/documents/ep/wfp276165.pdf

¹¹⁴ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests," (report, Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013), 9, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>

¹¹⁵ Public Organization Human Rights Center in Tajikistan, "Respect of Economic and Social Rights of Tajik Migrant Workers," (Working paper, Republic of Tajikistan, 53 Pre-Sessional Working Group of the CESCR, 26 May 2014-30 May 2014), <u>http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CESCR/</u> <u>Shared%20Documents/TJK/INT_CESCR_NGO_TJK_16814_E.pdf</u>



Tajikistan in Perspective Chapter 3 | Economy

Assessment

- 1. Tajikistan has one of the lowest per capita GDPs in Central Asia.
- 2. Over 1 million Tajiks work outside the country.
- 3. Tajikistan's rivers provide enough hydropower for the entire population.
- 4. Many farmers use their land to grow grain, fruits and vegetables to feed their families.
- 5. Tajikistan has successfully blocked the smuggling of narcotics transiting across its southern border.

Assessment Answers: 1. True; 2. True; 3. True; 4. False; 5. False





Flickr / Christian

Chapter 4 | Tajikistan in Perspective

Society

Introduction

Tajikistan was artificially created by the Soviets as an administrative entity that managed several ethnic groups. When the Soviet Union created the new Central Asian republics in the 1920, the terms "Tajik" and "Uzbek" had little meaning for the people in this region. Tajiks and Uzbeks shared most social customs and norms despite possessing different native languages. Tajiks spoke traditional Persian Farsi, which the Soviets later relabeled "Tajik" to differentiate it from Persian speakers outside the Soviet Union. The Soviets also required Tajiks and Uzbeks to identify as one of these two nationalities and since then, confusion ensued.¹



At the end of Soviet Era in the early 1990s, ethnic Tajiks made up the majority of the country's multiethnic population, as did an even larger majority of Muslims. These factors played a considerable role in weakening the Soviet's control of Tajikistan's society.² However, due to the prevalence of Russians and other ethnic groups in Tajikistan—particularly in the country's capital, Dushanbe—some cities became mostly non-Tajik. Russians occupied a disproportionate number of top positions in Tajikistan's communist party and industry. This led to accusations of Russian bias, as well as discriminatory hiring practices that targeted Tajiks. Such practices persisted in spite of decades of improved education among ethnic Tajiks.³

Ethnic Groups and Languages

Tajiks



A Tajiki girl Flickr / Christophe Chenevier

The Tajiks are an Indo-European people who speak a Persian-Farsi dialect. Sart is another name referring to the original Persian-speaking groups that settled in Afghanistan and Turkistan.⁴ Officially, they make up nearly 84.^{3%} of Tajikistan's population.⁵ Historically, the term Tajik only describe speakers of Persian-Farsi who lived in Tajikistan or Afghanistan. In recent decades, however, the term has expanded to identify them as a distinct ethnic group.⁶

Uzbeks

The Uzbeks, who account for 13.8% of the population, are primarily of Turkish origin with some Mongolian and Persian ancestry.^{7, 8} Their language is related to Turkish and their Turkish-derived language is one of the most widely spoken in Central Asia.⁹ Uzbeks are generally followers of Sunni Islam.^{10, 11, 12} The household division of labor follows traditional conventions; women are responsible for caring for the



An Uzbeki man Flickr / whl.travel



home and children. Despite these obligations, about 48% of women worked outside the home in 2014.¹³ Due to past Soviet policies, there is a substantial number of Uzbeks living in Tajikistan.¹⁴

Kyrgyz



Kyrgyz shepherd and his family Flickr / Catherine Hine

Kyrgyz are descendants of nomadic livestock herders of Mongol descent.¹⁵ Over 75,000 Kyrgyz live in Tajikistan, primarily in the southern Fergana Valley, the fertile area that was split into administrative entities by the Soviets. The Kyrgyz are mainly Sunni Muslims. This group was primarily nomadic until the 1930s, when the Soviets introduced collectivization. Most Kyrgyz men today still herd flocks in the mountains, while Kyrgyz women work on farms in the valley. Having maintained

their tribal organization, their basic social unit is the extended family consisting of five and 15 nuclear families, all descended from one common ancestor. Kyrgyz villages are composed of five to seven extended families forming clans that belong to numerous tribes.¹⁶ Kyrgyz in Tajikistan make up around 1.3% of the population. The Kyrgyz language is a Turkic language.¹⁷

Religion

Tajikistan's constitution establishes the country as secular, with clear separation between state and religion. Accordingly, Tajikistan's citizens are free to adhere to any or no religion and to take part in religious customs and ceremonies. Most Tajiks are followers of the Sunni Islam's Hanafi School of jurisprudence, which enjoys special legal status. About 4% of the population are followers of Ismaili Shia Islam and live in the remote eastern Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Region.¹⁸



Praying at the mausoleum Flickr /erikenmieke



There are a variety of religious minorities in the country who practice Christianity, International Society of Krishna Consciousness (Hare Krishna), Jehovah's Witness, and Judaism. The largest Christian group is Russian Orthodox, a remnant of the Soviet period. There is also a small number of Baptists, Roman Catholics, Seventh-day Adventists, Lutherans, and Korean Protestants.¹⁹



Mosque in Khujand Flickr / erikenmieke

The modern history of Islam in Tajikistan includes strong anti-Islamic campaigns by the Soviets, and even purges in the 1920s and 1930s. During their 70 years of rule, the Soviets attempted to purge Islam from the region. Between 1950 and 1970, the more moderate Hanafi legal school began to lose influence to the more conservative Salafi-Wahhabi schools. These more fundamentalist groups began to operate more openly in the 1980s, resulting in a greater politicization of Islam.²⁰

In 2012, the United States Commission on International Religious Freedom designated Tajikistan a country of particular concern (CPC). Although Tajikistan's constitution provides for freedom of religion, and the country has no official religion, the government violates its citizens' right to religious freedom. Religious organizations must successfully register with the government to receive legal status. Failure to receive such status forces religious organizations to operate illegally, and their clergy and practitioners face fines and incarceration. In 2011, the government created the Law on Parental Responsibility for Educating and Raising Children. This law makes it illegal for children under the age of 18 to receive religious training and instruction. It is also illegal to send people abroad to receive religious instruction.^{21, 22, 23, 24}

The repression of religion by the state extends to all religious groups. Arrests of Muslims continues, as is the repression of individuals, groups, and mosques that do not subscribe to government-approved practices. While there is some validity to the government's concerns about extremist groups, many of those targeted by the government pose no credible threat to national security.²⁵

The government of Tajikistan has banned the fundamentalist Islamic Salafia movement as an extremist organization, as well as Al-Qaeda, the Taliban, and the Muslim Brotherhood.²⁶ These organizations pose a threat, leading to a violently repressive



response from a government that views most Islamic organizations with great suspicion.^{27, 28}

Protestants in the country face a double jeopardy. No Protestant groups have licensed Christian schools. It is therefore illegal for them to provide religious education to their children. Sending them abroad for religious education also violates the law. The government resists international pressure to relax its laws on religion. It claims that by severely regulating religion it reduces the possibility of religious extremism, a very real threat considering Tajikistan's proximity to Afghanistan. Despite government efforts, Islamic radicalism is on the rise across Tajikistan–especially among impoverished youth who have few employment opportunities.^{29, 30, 31, 32}

Cuisine

Russia, Afghanistan, Iran, and other Central Asian countries have influence on Tajik cuisine. Staples include mutton, flat crusty round bread, rice, and tea. In accordance with Islamic beliefs, people in Tajikistan do not eat pork. Alcohol is not consumed as frequently as in other Muslim majority Central Asia countries.³³

As over 80% of Tajiks live below the poverty line, food is scares.³⁴ Breakfast typically consists of tea and bread, but families that are more prosperous might add butter, jam and eggs or porridge. Soup—made from a meat-based broth with vegetables, such as carrots, onions, and potatoes—is typically served for dinner. Rice dishes, such as osh (made with carrots, onions, and meat) are served two or three times a week. Other typical dishes are meat and onion filled pastries, pasta, and tomato and cucumber



Tajik rice dish Flickr / twiga

salad.³⁵ The Tajik national dish is kabuli pulao, a rice dish with shredded yellow turnip or carrot, meat, and olive oil drippings.³⁶

Lipioshka (bread) is very important to Tajiks, who never eat a meal without it. Tajiks bake large, flat round loaves that can be prepared using any number of grains and ingredients. If lipioshka is not available, a person will claim to have no food no matter how much food he or she has. All lipioshka is treated with reverence. Tajiks consider lipioshka a sacred symbol of life, so treat it respectfully. Never throw away bread or



place it on the ground. To serve, lipioshka is set upright and carefully broken, never cut with a knife.^{37, 38} It is taboo to place lipioshka face down, and leftover lipioshka or lipioshka crumbs are never thrown away or allowed to fall to the ground. People usually use leftover lipioshka and lipioshka crumbs to feed animals.^{39, 40, 41}



Traditional Dress

A woman selling lipioshka Flickr / Mountain Partnership at FAO

Tajik men and young people working in the public and non-profit sectors typically wear Western-style clothing.^{42, 43} Tajik women, however, commonly wear traditional curta (dresses) made of cotton or silk with aezor, or jomas (baggy, wide colorful pants) underneath. The traditional outfit is complete by a head covering that varies, depending on the marital status, region, tribal affiliation, and time of year. Girls and young unmarried women might wear intricately detailed and brightly colored skullcaps.^{44, 45}

Some areas of the country have banned women from wearing the Islamic headscarf (hijab) in public places, such as bazaars, public buildings, and schools. In an effort to try to curb Islamic extremism, Tajik officials have launched a campaign encouraging women to wear traditional Tajik clothing, which is quite different from Islamic clothing. For example, the Islamic headscarf covers the entire head, neck, and chest area, and sometimes the face. Islamic women's clothing might also include gloves.^{46, 47, 48, 49}



Tajik men wearing tupi Flickr / Ronan Shenhav

Some Tajik men continue to wear traditional round or four-cornered hats called topq or tupi, which vary by region. In rural areas, village elders often wear a long open coat called a joma or chapan and tie it closed around the waist with a sash called a meeyonband or chorsi, or with an embroidered kerchief called romul. Also worn are toki kallapush (skullcaps). The most popular toki kallapush is the embroidered black and white chusti. Some men also wear a solid colored curta, which



is similar to, but shorter than, the woman's curta.^{50, 51}

Men have also fallen under bans regarding facial hair. Tajik officials claim that long beards are an outward sign of Islamic radicalism. In some places, they have issued regulations limiting access for men with beards. Schoolteachers below age 50 may not wear beards of any length, while those above 50 may not grow a beard longer than 3 cm (1.2 in). Bearded men report difficulties finding work. Many men have been detained by security forces, beaten, and fined because of their beards.^{52, 53, 54}

Gender Issues

After independence, Tajikistan codified equal rights for men and women. In 1993, the government ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women.⁵⁵ The reality is somewhat different and reflects a strong tradition of patriarchy. Women disproportionately lost their jobs when the economy slowed down. Domestic violence remains a widespread problem.⁵⁶ Although prohibited by law, domestic violence is widely accepted, rarely resulting in conviction against the



Tajik women Flickr / UNDP

offender. The trafficking of women for prostitution abroad is also a serious problem.⁵⁷

Women face additional discrimination in the form of forced marriages, early marriage, and polygamy. The minimum age for legal marriage for women and men is 18 and parents can face charges and penalties that include correctional labor for up to two years if they marry off a girl who has not yet reached legal marriage age. However, due to overwhelming poverty, local courts approve underage marriages because the husbands' families will support the young wives.

In rural areas, people follow highly formalized traditional gender roles. Sexual division of labor is strict, and men exert a high degree of control over all aspects of family and community life.^{58, 59}



Arts

Dance

Dancing is an integral part of everyday life and of significant life events, such as births, deaths, and family and religious holidays.⁶⁰ Traditional dances are divided into pantomime and ceremonial dancing.^{61, 62, 63} Pantomime dances, based on the imitation of animals and birds, are the most ancient.⁶⁴ Men's dances tend to be more aggressive, incorporating sharp, swift movements to symbolize power and strength.⁶⁵ Men and women often dance with instruments or props, such as spoons,



Tajiks dancing at the wedding, Hisor, Karategin Flickr / Ronan Shenhav

dishes, or axes. Tajiks also have a tradition of dance-based dramas that include elements of pantomime, drama, and circus.⁶⁶

Literature

Before the 1920s, Tajikistan had a long history of Persian literary tradition. Under Soviet rule, the arts came under increasing political constraints. Artists of all types, including writers, suffered greatly because of the Stalinist purges of the 1930s and the literary scene declined.⁶⁷ Although the Soviets permitted some contact with Tajik culture, very little Persian literature was published in Cyrillic transcription.^{68, 69}

Sports and Recreation

Tajikistan is one of several Central Asian countries that play buzkashi or kodpar (goat grabbing). Traditionally played on Friday afternoons from November to April, buzkashi players ride on horseback as they compete to grab a headless goat and either drag it around a pole or drop it into a hole. Regional tournaments can include teams from Afghanistan, China, Kazakhstan, Russia, Uzbekistan, and Kyrgyzstan.



Buzkashi rider with the dead goat, Gissar Flickr / Catherine Hine



Genghis Khan is generally believed to have introduced this sport throughout Central Asia. $^{70,\ 71,\ 72}$

Besides buzkashi, cricket has become increasingly popular since its introduction in 2012 by the Tajikistan Cricket Federation. Rugby is slowly gaining in popularity as well.⁷³ However, soccer is by far the most popular sport in Tajikistan. The national soccer team is a member of FIFA and AFC and enjoyed the first international win in 2006 after beating Sri Lanka 4-0 in the inaugural AFC Challenge Cup.⁷⁴ Tajikistan also has a number of Olympic medalists, such as the wrestler Yusup Abdusalomov and judoka Rasul Boqiev, who took the silver and bronze medals respectively in Beijing in 2008. Boxer Mavzuna Chorieva won the bronze in London in 2012 and Dilshod Nazarov won the gold in Rio de Janeiro in 2016.^{75, 76}



Endnotes for Chapter 4: Society

¹ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Chapter 3: Tajikistan: Society: Ethnic Groups," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u> <u>countrystudies.us/tajikistan/23.htm</u>

² Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Chapter 3: Tajikistan: Society: Ethnic Groups," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u> <u>countrystudies.us/tajikistan/23.htm</u>

³ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Chapter 3: Tajikistan: Society: Ethnic Groups," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u> <u>countrystudies.us/tajikistan/23.htm</u>

⁴ Encyclopædia Britannica, "Turkistan," 14 April 2010, <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/Turkistan</u>

⁵ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: People and Society: Ethnic Groups," 31 January 2017, <u>https://www.cia.</u> <u>gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁶ Encyclopædia Britannica, "Tajik People," 18 July 2012, <u>https://www.britannica.com/topic/Tajik-people</u>

⁷ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: People and Society: Ethnic Groups," 1 February 2017, <u>http://www. encyclopedia.com/history/modern-europe/russian-soviet-andcis-history/uzbeks</u>

⁸ Encyclopedia of World Cultures Supplement, "Uzbeks: Orientation," 2002, <u>http://www.encyclopedia.com/history/modern-europe/russian-soviet-and-cis-history/uzbeks</u>

⁹ Orexca, "Speaking Uzbek: Uzbek - The Official Language of Uzbekistan," 2017, <u>https://orexca.com/uzbek_language.</u> <u>shtml</u>

¹⁰ The views of Islam practiced in Uzbekistan have evolved since the 1920s. Views and teachings are more in line with the Salafi school, but there are heavy influences of the Hanafi school. For a fuller discussion, see Martha Brill Olcott, "The Roots of Radical Islam in Central Asia," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, n.d., <u>http://</u> www.carnegieendowment.org/files/olcottroots.pdf

¹¹ Mark Dickens, "The Uzbeks," Oxus Communications, 1990, <u>http://www.oxuscom.com/Uzbeks.pdf</u>

¹² İhsan Yilmaz, "Predicaments and Prospects in Uzbek Islamism: A Critical Comparison with the Turkish Case," Journal of Central Asian and Caucasian Studies 3, no. 6 (2008): 23-57, <u>https://www.academia.edu/226528/</u> <u>Predicaments and Prospects in Uzbek Islamism A Critical</u> <u>Comparison with the Turkish Case?auto=download</u>

¹³ UN Data, "Uzbekistan: Economic Indicators," World Statistics Pocketbook, 2014, <u>http://data.un.org/</u> <u>CountryProfile.aspx?crName=UZBEKISTAN</u>

¹⁴ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Chapter 3: Tajikistan: Society: Ethnic Groups," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://</u>countrystudies.us/tajikistan/23.htm

¹⁵ Jeffrey Hays, "Kyrgyz and the People: Population and Language of Kyrgyzstan," Facts and Details, 2013, <u>http://factsanddetails.com/central-asia/Kyrgyzstan/sub8_5b/</u> <u>entry-4750.html</u>

¹⁶ Joshua Project, "Kyrgyz in Tajikistan," 2017, <u>https://joshuaproject.net/people_groups/12933/Tl</u>

¹⁷ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: People and Society: Ethnic Groups," 1 February 2017, <u>http://www.</u> <u>encyclopedia.com/history/modern-europe/russian-soviet-andcis-history/uzbeks</u>

¹⁸ Global Security, "Tajikistan: Religion," n.d., <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-religion.htm</u>

¹⁹ Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, U.S. Department of State, "International Religious Freedom Report 2015: Tajikistan," 2016, <u>https://www.state.gov/</u> <u>documents/organization/256531.pdf</u>

²⁰ Sebastien Peyrouse, "The Rise of Political Islam in Soviet Central Asia," Hudson Institute, 23 May 2007, <u>https://hudson.org/research/9892-the-rise-of-political-islam-in-soviet-central-asia</u>

²¹ Michael Schwirtz, "On the Rise in Tajikistan, Islam Worries an Authoritarian Government," New York Times, 16 July 2011, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/17/world/</u> <u>asia/17tajikistan.html?pagewanted=all&_r=2&</u>

²² Mushfig Bayram, "Tajikistan: Further Administrative Penalties Punish Religious Activity," Forum 18 News Service, 28 August 2012, <u>http://www.forum18.org/Archive.</u> <u>php?article_id=1735</u>

²³ Monica Duffy Toft, "Religion, Terrorism, and Civil Wars," in Rethinking Religion and World Affairs, eds. Timothy Samuel Shah, Alfred Stepan, and Monica Duffy Toft (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012), 131.

²⁴ Lena Jonson, Tajikistan in the New Central Asia: Geopolitics, Great Power Rivalry and Radical Islam (New York: I.B. Tauris, 2006), 159-66.

²⁵ Michael Schwirtz, "On the Rise in Tajikistan, Islam Worries an Authoritarian Government," New York Times, 16 July 2011, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/17/world/</u> <u>asia/17tajikistan.html?pagewanted=all&_r=2&</u>

²⁶ TASS Russian News Agency, "Tajikistan Bans 'Extremist' Islamic Fundamentalist Salafia," 23 January 2015, <u>http://tass.com/world/770772</u>

²⁷ Sebastien Peyrouse, "The Rise of Political Islam in Soviet Central Asia," Hudson Institute, 23 May 2007, <u>https://hudson.org/research/9892-the-rise-of-political-islam-in-soviet-central-asia</u>



²⁸ Lena Jonson, Tajikistan in the New Central Asia: Geopolitics, Great Power Rivalry and Radical Islam (New York: I.B. Tauris, 2006), 159-66.

²⁹ Michael Schwirtz, "On the Rise in Tajikistan, Islam Worries an Authoritarian Government," New York Times, 16 July 2011, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/17/world/</u> <u>asia/17tajikistan.html?pagewanted=all&_r=2&</u>

³⁰ Mushfig Bayram, "Tajikistan: Further Administrative Penalties Punish Religious Activity," Forum 18 News Service, 28 August 2012, <u>http://www.forum18.org/Archive.php?article_id=1735</u>

³¹ Monica Duffy Toft, "Religion, Terrorism, and Civil Wars," in Rethinking Religion and World Affairs, eds. Timothy Samuel Shah, Alfred Stepan, and Monica Duffy Toft (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012), 131.

³² Lena Jonson, Tajikistan in the New Central Asia: Geopolitics, Great Power Rivalry and Radical Islam (New York: I.B. Tauris, 2006), 159-66.

³³ Jeffrey Hays, "Food and Drinks in Tajikistan," Facts and Figures, 2013, <u>http://factsanddetails.com/central-asia/</u> <u>Tajikistan/sub8_6b/entry-4878.html</u>

³⁴ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Economy," The World Factbook, 9 December 2016, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

³⁵ Advantour, "Tajik Cuisine: Traditional Cuisine in Tajikistan," n.d., <u>http://www.advantour.com/tajikistan/</u> <u>cuisine.htm</u>

³⁶ Advantour, "Tajik Cuisine: Traditional Cuisine in Tajikistan," n.d., <u>http://www.advantour.com/tajikistan/</u> <u>cuisine.htm</u>

³⁷ Central Asia Cultures, "Tajikistan Cuisine," n.d., <u>http://www.centralasiacultures.com/tajikistan</u>

³⁸ World Travel Guide, "Tajikistan History, Language and Culture: Social Conventions," n.d., <u>http://www.</u> worldtravelguide.net/tajikistan/history-language-culture

³⁹ ЭНЦИКЛОПЕДИЯ AMD, "Tajik Bread," n.d., <u>http://life.</u> ansor.info/en/tajik-bread/

⁴⁰ Marilyn F. Petersen, "Tajikistan: Food and Economy," in Countries and Their Cultures, eds. Melvin Ember and Carol R. Ember (New York: Macmillan, 2001), 2179.

⁴¹ East Time, "Cuisine of Tajikistan," 3 November 2011, http://easttime.info/reference_info/tajikistan/cuisine-tajikistan

⁴² ProQuest, "Republic of Tajikistan: The People: Personal Appearances," Culture Grams Online Edition, 2016.

⁴³ Culture Crossing, "Tajikistan: Dress," n.d., <u>http://guide.culturecrossing.net/basics_business_student_details.</u> php?ld=19&CID=201 ⁴⁴ Rafis Abazov, "National Dress," in Cultures of the World (New York: Marshal Cavendish Benchmark, 2006), 67.

⁴⁵ Advantour, "Tajikistan - Clothing," n.d., <u>http://www.</u> advantour.com/tajikistan/traditions/clothes.htm

⁴⁶ Radio Free Europe, Radio Liberty, "Tajik Pressure Said to Be Growing Over Islamic Dress," 17 September 2010, <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/Tajik_Pressure_Said_To_Be_</u> <u>Growing_Over_Islamic_Dress/2160501.html</u>

⁴⁷ Eurasianet, "Tajikistan: Fashion at Heart of Anti-Islamic Culture War," 11 April 2016, <u>http://www.eurasianet.org/node/78241</u>

⁴⁸ ProQuest, "Republic of Tajikistan: The People: Personal Appearances," Culture Grams Online Edition, 2016.

⁴⁹ James Vyver, "Explainer: Why Do Muslim Women Wear a Burka, Niqab, or Hijab?" ABC Canberra, 1 October 2014, <u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-09-23/why-do-muslim-women-wear-a-burka-niqab-or-hijab/5761510</u>

⁵⁰ ProQuest, "Republic of Tajikistan: The People: Appearances," Culture Grams Online Edition, 2016.

⁵¹ Advantour, "Tajikistan Clothing," n.d., <u>http://www.advantour.com/tajikistan/traditions/clothes.htm</u>

⁵² Roger Boyes, "Tajikistan Orders Men to Cut Their Beards," Times, 22 November 2012, <u>http://www.thetimes.</u> <u>co.uk/tto/news/world/asia/article3607261.ece</u>

⁵³ George Camm, "War on Terror Tajik-Style: Shave Those Beards," Eurasianet, 20 October 2010, <u>http://www.eurasianet.org/node/62210</u>

⁵⁴ Anora Sarkorova, "Tajikistan's Battle Against Beards to 'Fight Radicalisation'," BBC, 21 January 2016, <u>http://www. bbc.com/news/world-asia-35372754</u>

⁵⁵ United Nations Human Rights, Office of the High Commissioner, "Ratification Status for Tajikistan: Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women," 2017, <u>http:// tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/TreatyBodyExternal/Treaty.</u> <u>aspx?CountryID=171&Lang=EN</u>

⁵⁶ Asia-Plus, "Human Rights Watch to Help Tajikistan Prevent Domestic Violence," 14 September 2016, <u>https://</u> <u>news.tj/en/news/tajikistan/society/20160914/230820</u>

⁵⁷ Radio Free Europe, Radio Liberty, "World's Oldest Profession Up For Discussion in Tajikistan," 2 June 2014, <u>http://www.rferl.org/a/tajikistan-prostitution-in-</u> <u>spotlight/25412872.html</u>

⁵⁸ Culture Crossing, "Tajikistan: Gender Issues," n.d., http://guide.culturecrossing.net/basics_business_student_ details.php?ld=12&CID=201

⁵⁹ Central Asia Cultures, "Tajikistan Customs and



Traditions," n.d., <u>https://www.centralasiacultures.com/</u> tajikistan

⁶⁰ Adventour, "Music and Dances: Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://</u> www.advantour.com/tajikistan/culture/music-dances.htm

⁶¹ "Best Tajik-Persian Dance," YouTube video, 2:52, dance video posted by Канал пользователя Faaariddd,13 April 2010, <u>https://youtu.be/oa2-dUFjPk0</u>

⁶² Adventour, "Music and Dances: Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://</u>www.advantour.com/tajikistan/culture/music-dances.htm

⁶³ "Tajik Dance - Nawruz 2015," YouTube video, 2:35, dance video posted by TojTv, 23 March 2015, <u>https://youtu.be/hlD1clJnMbg</u>

⁶⁴ "Best Tajik Dance - Dancing Birds," YouTube video, 4:58, dance video by Takhmina Ibragimova, posted by Канал пользователя Faaariddd, 9 January 2010, <u>https://</u> <u>youtu.be/Nl1EYTHQw-A</u>

⁶⁵ "An Amazing Dance by Tajik Boys," YouTube video, 4:05, dance video by Asad Ziar, 2 May 2015, <u>https://youtu.be/9mClAKdl358</u>

⁶⁶ Adventour, "Music and Dances: Tajikistan," 2017, <u>http://</u> www.advantour.com/tajikistan/culture/music-dances.htm

⁶⁷ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Chapter 3: Tajikistan: Society: Culture and Arts," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), <u>http://countrystudies.us/tajikistan/23.htm</u> ⁶⁸ Marshall Cavendish, World and Its Peoples: Arabian Peninsula, (Tarrytown, NY: Marshall Cavendish, 2006),702

⁶⁹ Glenn E. Curtis, ed., "Chapter 3: Tajikistan: Society: Culture and Arts," Tajikistan: A Country Study (Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1996), http://countrystudies.us/tajikistan/23.htm

⁷⁰ Topend Sports, "Sport in Tajikistan," 2012, <u>http://www.topendsports.com/world/countries/tajikistan.htm</u>

⁷¹ "Buzkashi: Central Asia's Most Dangerous Sport on Horseback | Episode 3," YouTube video, 3:54, travel video by Far West China, 16 September 2015, <u>https://youtu.be/</u> <u>ta3izb3CPuc</u>

⁷² Far West China, Exploring Xinjian and the Silk Road, "Buzkashi Explained: Mysterious Rules & Traditions," 19 September 2015, <u>https://www.farwestchina.com/2015/09/</u> <u>buzkashi-rules-explained.html</u>

⁷³ Topend Sports, "Sport in Tajikistan," 2012, <u>http://www.topendsports.com/world/countries/tajikistan.htm</u>

⁷⁴ Soccer Way, "Tajikistan," 2 February 2017, <u>http://</u>us.soccerway.com/teams/tajikistan/tajikistan/2205/

⁷⁵ Topend Sports, "Sport in Tajikistan," 2012, <u>http://www.topendsports.com/world/countries/tajikistan.htm</u>

⁷⁶ Olympic Games, "Hammer Thrower Nazarov Wins First Gold for Tajikistan," 19 August 2016, <u>https://www.olympic.org/news/hammer-thrower-nazarov-wins-first-gold-for-tajikistan</u>



Tajikistan in Perspective Chapter 4 | Society

Assessment

- 1. Tajiks are an Indo-European people.
- 2. It is illegal for children under the age of 18 to receive religious training and instruction.
- 3. Tajik men frequently wear beards as a sign of authority and piety.
- 4. Islamic radicalism is on the rise across Tajikistan.
- 5. Parents can legally marry off their daughters once they turn 10 years-old.

Assessment Answers: 1. True; 2. True; 3. False; 4. True; 5. False





Tajik Military Officers During a Military Exchange in Dushanbe Flickr / Virginia Guard Public Affairs

Chapter 5 | Tajikistan in Perspective

Security

Introduction

Following the breakup of the Soviet Union in 1991, Tajikistan gained independence. The country shares borders with Afghanistan, Uzbekistan, Kyrgyzstan, and China.¹ The Kuhistoni Badakhshon Autonomous Region, also known as Gorno-Badakhshan, is an autonomous region (A.R.) in the Pamir Mountains in eastern Tajikistan. Although the Gorno-Badakhshan A.R. makes up 45% of Tajikistan's land area only about 3% of the country's population lives here, the majority consists of followers of Ismaili Shiism.²

Perceived threats from Islamic fundamentalism have laid the foundation for Tajikistan's foreign policy. Relations with neighboring countries are strained. Uzbekistan has laid



landmines near the border of Tajikistan. De-mining operations have taken place, but the haphazard placement of landmines across the border areas means removal is difficult and slow.³

Tajikistan enjoys good relations with the United States and continues to assist NATO efforts in Afghanistan.⁴ This has led to the strengthening of the ties with the EU and China, which extend their influence not only in Tajikistan, but also across the region.^{5, 6}

U.S.–Tajikistan Relations

During the Cold War, the containment of communism drove U.S. foreign policy, but the abrupt demise of the Soviet Union (USSR) in 1991, necessitated revisions in foreign policy. Following its demise, the new reality of independent Central Asian countries (which were part of the USSR) did not come easily to the U.S. government.⁷ Almost as an afterthought, the George H. W. Bush and Clinton administrations categorized newly independent Central Asian nations as merely part of the



US Adjutant General meets with Tajikistan delegation Flickr / Virginia Guard Public Affairs

"former Soviet Union." Consequently, U.S. thinking largely marginalized Tajikistan and its neighbors—until the attacks of 9/11. At that time, the Department of Defense reviewed their thinking and placed Tajikistan (and Central Asia) in Central Command's (CENTCOMs) area of responsibility. This reclassification recognized Tajikistan as strategically important to U.S. interests, mainly due to its extensive border with Afghanistan and the possibility of Islamist militants operating in the mountainous Tajik-Afghan border region.^{8, 9, 10}

Tajikistan thus experienced a regional rise in geo-political significance. As part of the war effort in Afghanistan, the United States attempted to build a military base in Tajikistan, but failed—although Tajikistan did permit U.S. refueling and overflights in support of U.S. military operations in the region.^{11, 12}

Currently, Tajikistan shares membership with the U.S. in several international organizations. In 2002, Tajikistan joined the Partnership for Peace (PfP), becoming the 27th country who joined the Euro-Atlantic Partnership Council. Through this partnership, Tajikistan entered a framework for practical security cooperation with NATO.¹³ Tajikistan and the United States also share membership in the United



Nations, the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, the World Trade Organization, the International Monetary Fund, and the World Bank.¹⁴ In 2010, the United States launched an effort to improve cooperation with Tajikistan in the areas of counterterrorism, nuclear non-proliferation, counter narcotics, economic growth, and regional stability.¹⁵

Relations with Neighboring Countries

Kyrgyzstan



Tajikistan-Kyrgyzstan border Flickr / We overland

Tajikistan's relationship with Kyrgyzstan remains somewhat problematic. Significant border issues stem from the Soviet-led forced resettlement of indigenous populations. At the time, the Soviets claimed this was in response to the economic constraints of the post-war industrialized agricultural sector in the Isfara Valley along the Tajikistan-Kyrgyzstan border.^{16, 17} Yet, the resulting infrastructure ignored the interdependence of the various indigenous groups living in the border region. For

example, new roads separated long-standing intergenerational arrangements made between traditional Kyrgyz and Tajik extended families. The complexity of social life in this area is thus difficult to ignore. The most visible distinction between the Kyrgyz and Tajik peoples rests in the border villages themselves. Most villages are known by both their Kyrgyz and Tajik names, while the villages themselves contain a mix of Kyrgyz and Tajik markers, such as Kyrgyz and Tajik streets. Additionally, each group uses a different school that follows different curricula, each group celebrates different independence days, and each group uses a different time zone.¹⁸

A coup in April 2010, in Kyrgyzstan, prompted Western donors to urge the authorities in Kyrgyzstan to tighten its border with Tajikistan. To convince villagers who live near the border of the benefits of this move, the government told the Kyrgyz border population that this move would eliminate their need to cross into Tajikistan in order to reach markets and administrative centers.¹⁹ While this move gave the appearance of strengthening security and local economies, it resulted in some dangerous incidents involving Kyrgyz and Tajik citizens and the border guards. It has also fed ongoing conflicts over power lines, roads, and canals.²⁰



Since the Kyrgyzstan-Tajikistan border remains somewhat fluid, it continues to pose a broader regional concern related to the potential movement of Islamist militants. Moreover, the booming Afghan drug trade has moved northward through Tajikistan and into Kyrgyzstan, thus increasing the need for tighter regional border security.²²

Uzbekistan

The relationship between Tajikistan and Uzbekistan remains strained and complex. Tajikistan lost territory to Uzbekistan when the Soviets drew the new borders for the republics. Poor, remote, and engulfed in civil war immediately following independence, Tajikistan has been able to exploit its main natural resource—water. The control of water in a landlocked, desert region places Tajikistan in a unique position in relation to its Central Asian neighbors. Glaciers inside Tajikistan's



Tajikistan-Uzbekistan border Flickr / Muzaffar Bukhari

borders supply 55% of Central Asia's water. In the past, Tajikistan withheld irrigation water from Uzbekistan for political advantage.²³

Further complicating the Uzbek-Tajik relationship, Uzbekistan placed landmines along the Uzbek-Tajik border in 1999. Uzbek officials claim this was to prevent religious extremists from entering the country from Tajikistan. Under international pressure, Uzbekistan began demining operation in the Tajik-Uzbek border region in 2005. Two years later, only about 20% of the border had been cleared. Haphazardly placed landmines have made this effort slow and difficult.²⁴

Tajikistan remains heavily dependent on Uzbekistan for overland and rail transport. In February 2010, Uzbekistan attempted to exert influence on Tajikistan's internal politics, in part, by restricting rail and road transport to and from Tajikistan. The likely motive was to pressure Tajikistan to abandon plans for building the Rogun Dam on the Vakhsh River, which will ultimately affect water flow to Uzbekistan.²⁵ In addition, Uzbekistan twice raised tariffs on trucks crossing into Tajikistan.²⁶

Uzbekistan has fiercely objected to the Rogun Dam from the beginning, fearing that it will threaten its downstream cotton crops. However, to reduce the dependency on Uzbekistan for energy and bolster the failing electrical grid, Tajikistan continued to move forward with the Rogun Dam project. As of 2017, the dam project is moving



forward with support from the World Bank and China.27

In 2016, Tajikistan signed an agreement with Kyrgyzstan, Afghanistan, and Pakistan to ensure the country's position as a strategic recipient of electrical power and natural gas, lessening dependence on Uzbekistan.^{28, 29, 30} Recently, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan met to discuss various ways they might cooperate to halt drug and weapons trafficking from Afghanistan. They are also exploring the development of an enhanced transportation-communication corridor between the two countries.³¹

Afghanistan

The main focus of Tajikistan's relationship with Afghanistan is border security.³² The porous 1,345 km (835.7 mi) Tajik-Afghan border follows the meandering Panj and the Amu Darya Rivers, which are located in the Pamir Mountains at the juncture of the Hindu Kush and Karakoram mountains.



Tajikistan-Afghanistan border outpost Flickr / kvitlauk

Aimed at combating the spillover of drug trafficking and Islamic militancy across the Tajik-Afghan border, Tajikistan increased the number of border security checkpoints, replete with barbed wire and watchtowers. According to some estimates, however, this increase has actually served to decreased border security.³³ On the one hand, criminals frequently negotiate entry into Tajikistan using bribes and false passports to ensure that large-scale criminal operations get through border

checkpoints. On the other hand, smaller scale drug traffickers prefer to navigate difficult mountain passes and river crossings to avoid border checkpoints altogether.³⁴

Tajikistan government considers Afghanistan a significant member of the Central Asian community, even while peace and stability in the region are not possible without resolving Afghanistan's political problems. Despite these challenges and concerns, Tajikistan continues to help development efforts in Afghanistan.³⁵

In 2007, the U.S. funded the construction of a bridge across the Panj River to link the two countries. The European Union and the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) have been instrumental in providing additional support for bridge development along the Tajik-Afghan border. As of December 2016, there were six bridges connecting





A bridge at the Tajikistan-Afghanistan border, Gorno-Badakhshan Flickr / Timon91

Tajikistan and Afghanistan, with plans to build at least one additional bridge in the near future.³⁶ Tajik-Afghan border bridges have increased the flow of Tajik goods into Afghanistan, and have enhanced commercial opportunities on both sides of the border.³⁷

On 2 May 2013, the Pamir Energy Company (a project of the Aga Khan Fund for Economic Development) began exporting electricity from Tajikistan to Afghanistan

on the newly constructed power transmission line.³⁸ This is the first transmission line to cross the mountainous region between Tajikistan and Afghanistan. In addition to improving electrical supply capacity, the transmission line supplies around 800 households, healthcare facilities, schools, and government offices in Sultoni Ishkashim, Afghanistan.³⁹

A 2015 study revealed that between one and two thirds of Tajiks and Afghans who live in border areas had obtained a Bachelor's degree or higher.⁴⁰ The study concluded that a lack of livelihood opportunities for this highly educated population contributed to local instability. While teaching positions are an important source of income in these areas, construction in Tajikistan and agriculture and trade on both sides of the border are also important for economic development and stability.⁴¹ Towards that end, Tajikistan is taking a guardedly optimistic approach that the way forward is to build relationships on both sides of the Tajik-Afghan border through integrated employment projects.⁴²

China

Tajikistan and China signed a border delimitation treaty in 2002 (ratified in 2011) to settle a centuries-long border dispute. By signing this treaty, Tajikistan agreed to cede to China a sparsely populated 1,000 square km (621.4 mi) mountainous zone east of the Pamirs in eastern Tajikistan's mountainous Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Region (GBAO).⁴³ This border treaty gave China access to minerals, railroad right-of-ways, agricultural land, and hydroelectric power. It also has been instrumental in China's fight against Uyghur separatists in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Province, as well as China's fight against heroin smuggling from Afghanistan.⁴⁴





A Chinese flag in Ayni, North-West Tajikistan Flickr / Robert Thomson

Tajikistan also saw significant benefit from an increase in Chinese loans and goods, including vehicles, flowing into the country. By 2016, China had become Tajikistan's leading trade partner.⁴⁵ Tajikistan's economic movement towards China began during the 2009 world financial crisis, when few countries (including Russia) were interested in making financial investments in Tajikistan.^{46, 47}

Flickr / Robert Thomson Tajikistan's has also turned to China for direct investment and trade to improve its energy sector. As a result, in just one year—from 2009 to 2010—China became Dushanbe's largest trade partner and loaned Tajikistan around US \$700 million, primarily for infrastructure projects.^{48, 49} China has also made significant direct investments in Tajikistan; by 2016, Chinese direct investments reached more than US \$355 million.^{50, 51}

China has also expanded its influence in the area of regional security, with the goal of setting up buffer zones between Tajikistan, Pakistan, and Afghanistan. China's main interest is to control the threat of religious extremism, which has the potential to destabilize the region—especially the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Province in western China.⁵²

Police Force

Referred to as "militia," the Ministry of Internal Affair heads Tajikistan's police force. There are multiple departments in the Ministry of Internal Affairs, such as the Presidential National Guard, the Drug Control Agency, and the Tajik Internal Troops—Tajikistan's military reserve in charge of Tajik Border Guard Services.^{53, 54}



A Community Police Officer Flickr / myxabyxe



Military

As of 2013, Tajikistan's armed forces consist of about 8,800 ground forces, air defense forces, and mobile (rapid reaction) forces.⁵⁵ The defense establishment has 5,800 troops in the Interior Ministry, 1,200 in the National Guard, 2,500 in the Emergencies Ministry, and unknown number of border guards.^{56, 57}

The Border Guard Service consisted of poorly trained, poorly paid, underequipped and often under-fed conscripts. Charged with protecting the borders from infiltration by Islamist terrorists from neighboring countries, border guards tended to rely heavily on mobile paramilitary units. Spread thinly over the country's borders, the border guards also had to coordinate frequently with the Mobile Forces when dealing with armed terrorists. ^{58, 59}



Cross-border control to prevent terrorism and drug smuggling Flickr / UNDP in Europe and Central Asia

In an effort to reduce threats of cross-border terrorist activity and drug smuggling, Tajikistan has accepted bilateral and multilateral assistance to improve the Border Guard Service. In 2015, the Department of State's Export Control and the Border Security Program provided training and material support to improve border control. Under the State Committee for National Security, the U.S. Central Command Counter Narcotics Program continues to provide facilities,

outposts, and material support (including ground-sensor interdiction technology) to the Tajik Border Guards.^{60, 61}

Tajikistan's Mobile Force is the counterpart to the Russian Airborne Troops.⁶² Consisting of light infantry (sometimes inaccurately called paratroopers), Tajikistan's Mobile Forces deploy in helicopters, making them air mobile rather than paratroopers.⁶³ Trained in counterterrorism and crises management, their role is to strengthen Tajikistan's capacity to handle threats. A critical aspect of training is regular participation in joint security exercises



Tajikistan's Mobile Forces deploying in helicopter Flickr / Vladimir Varfolomeev



with Armenia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Russia, Uzbekistan—all members of the Collective Rapid Reaction Force. Tajikistan also engages in joint counterterrorism exercises with China.⁶⁴

Since Tajikistan does not face a threat of attack from the air, air defense has not been a priority. In 2007, the Tajikistan's Air Defense Forces had around 800 troops and 4 combat helicopters used for air attacks. It also has 12 support helicopters used for search and rescue and airlift operations. The country's air force unit structure is unknown.⁶⁵



Russian President Dmitry Medvedev with Emomali Rahmon, Okno space surveillance station Wikimedia / Presidential Press and Information Office

In 2002, Tajikistan became a member of NATOs Partnership for Peace. Tajikistan also joined Russia, Armenia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, and Kyrgyzstan as a member of the Collective Security Organization (CSTO). In October 2004, Tajikistan signed a 10-year basing agreement with Russia. The country also transferred ownership of the Okno space-tracking base to Russia in exchange for cancelling \$242 million in debt.⁶⁶ During President Putin's visit in October 2012, Russia and Tajikistan agreed to extend the basing lease until 2042. In

return, Russia has agreed to provide duty free oil to Tajikistan over the next few years, as well as \$200 million in military assistance.⁶⁷

Military service in Tajikistan is 24 months, with officers receiving extensive training in Russia. Tajikistan's armed forces are fractured and not as effective as they should be due to regional clan loyalties among troops. Lastly, because Tajikistan is landlocked, it has no navy. ^{68, 69}

Issues Affecting Domestic Stability

Terrorism

Terrorist attacks have been infrequent in Tajikistan, mostly focusing on the government, although there are supporters of several known terrorist organizations in the country.⁷⁰ Terrorist organizations that might target U.S. government or private interests in the region are the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU), which has known ties to al-Qaeda, the Islamic Jihad Union (IJU) and Jamaat Ansarullah. Although supporters



of al-Qaeda fought alongside the Taliban in Afghanistan and against coalition forces in Iraq, they are not known to operate in Tajikistan.^{71, 72} Initially aimed at overthrowing the government of Uzbek President Islom Karimov, the goal of IMU shifted to create an Islamic State across Central Asia and the Muslim-dominated Xinjiang Province in China.⁷³



Tajik border guards patrolling Flickr / UNDP in Europe and Central Asia

Based in the Fergana Valley, the IMU is a contiguous divided community among three countries: Kyrgyzstan, containing half the valley's population; Tajikistan with one third; and Uzbekistan. Diving the area into national states, or even ethnic groups, is fraught with difficulty because local networks and the economic ties predate modern administrative governance. The IMU takes advantage of the difficulty this poses to national law enforcement agencies. Further complicating matters, IMU combatants can easily retreat into villages and blend in with local populations after engaging in guerrilla warfare.⁷⁴

As part of its ongoing counterterrorism effort, Tajikistan has increased its military, police, and border security capabilities through programs funded by the United States, Russia, Japan, and the European

Union (EU).⁷⁵ Tajiks receive mostly Russian news and television programming, exposing them to anti-Western views. Yet, Tajiks generally hold positive views of the West. Only rarely does anyone express anti-American opinions.⁷⁶

Poverty

Rural poverty is severe, even in the Fergana Valley with its agricultural production. Cotton, which is procured under conditions close to slavery, is a contributing factor.⁷⁷ Since the rural poor have little prospect of improving their standard of living, and any protest is labeled by the government as dissident Islamist activity, and provides a pretext for harsh repression,



Inhabitants of the mountain village, Northern Tajikistan Flickr / Ronan Shenhav



Islamic militancy might prove attractive to many people.78

Water Security

According to the Water Security Risk Index, Tajikistan ranks 154th in the world regarding water security risk.⁷⁹ Neighboring Uzbekistan, on the other hand, ranked 12th on the same list, raising the risk of tension between the countries. Further, during the 2009 global recession and economic contraction, Russia took a strong pro-Uzbekistan position on Tajikistan's Rogun Dam project—a project initiated by Russia in 1999. Although the goal of this project was to end Tajikistan's critical



Golovnaya Dam, Sarband Flickr / Christian

energy shortages, Uzbekistan (and Russia) attempted to stop work on the project, arguing that it would cause economic damage to Uzbekistan's economy. After receiving millions of dollars in direct investment, loans, and trade with China, however, the Rogun Dam project continues to move forward.^{80, 81}

Outlook



Promoting cross-border security and stability initiative implemented by UNDP in Tajikistan Flickr / UNDP in Europe and Central Asia

Tajikistan is an important factor of the region's stability and security. Unfortunately, the repressive tactics of the Rahmon government and the socioeconomic problems affecting the population create the potential for domestic unrest. Yet, the regime is unlikely to change, at least in the short term.

The Fergana Valley, often considered the area most likely to experience unrest, is the most densely populated region in Tajikistan, and competition for land, water,

and resources provide fertile grounds for large-scale disturbances. Furthermore, neighboring Kyrgyzstan, previously rocked by violence, remains a threat to stability as well. Fueled by ethnic tensions, the border areas are especially vulnerable.⁸²



Internationally, Tajikistan enjoys good relations with the United States and continues to assist NATO efforts in Afghanistan.⁸³ This has led to the strengthening of the ties with the EU and China, thus extending the influence of China and the EU in the region.⁸⁴



EU-Central Asia Ministerial Meeting Flickr / European External Action Service



Endnotes for Chapter 5: Security

¹ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Geography," The World Factbook, 3 February 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/</u> <u>library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

² Radio Free Europe, Radio Liberty, "Explainer: What's Going On In Tajikistan's Gorno-Badakhshan?," 29 May 2014, <u>http://www.rferl.org/a/tajikistan-explainer-gorno-</u> badakhshan/25403342.html

³ Shirin Azizmamadova, "Uzbeks Clear Mines from Tajik Border," 20 November 2005, <u>https://iwpr.net/global-voices/</u> <u>uzbeks-clear-mines-from-tajik-border</u>

⁴ Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Relations with Tajikistan," 10 February 2016, <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/5775.htm</u>

⁵ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-andmilitary-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>

⁶ Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Relations with Tajikistan," 10 February 2016, <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/5775.htm</u>

⁷ Harry Kreisler, "Conversations with History: American Foreign Policy from the End of the Cold War to 9/11," podcast, University of California Television, 1 December 2008, <u>http://podcast.uctv.tv/mp3/15411.mp3</u>

⁸ Marlène Laruelle, "U.S. Central Asia Policy: Still American Mars Versus European Venus?," (policy brief, EUCAM, no. 26, September 2012), <u>http://www.eucentralasia.</u> <u>eu/uploads/tx_icticontent/PB_26_Eng-1_final.pdf</u>

⁹ Joshua Kucrea, "U.S. Military Aid to Central Asia: Who Benefits?," (Occasional Paper, no. 7, Open Society Foundation, Central Eurasia Project, September 2012), 10, <u>https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/</u> <u>OPS-No-7-20121015.pdf</u>

¹⁰ Catherine Putz, "Nuance Needed: Is Tajikistan Unstable?" The Diplomat, 17 December 2015, <u>http://</u> <u>thediplomat.com/2015/12/nuance-needed-is-tajikistan-unstable/</u>

¹¹ Inter Press Service News Agency, "Tajikistan: Key to Continued Secularism in Central Asia," 29 November 2006, <u>http://www.ipsnews.net/2006/11/tajikistan-key-tocontinued-secularism-in-central-asia/</u>

¹² Ilya Levine, "Chapter 3: Engagement in Tajikistan," in U.S. Policies in Central Asia: Democracy, Energy and the War on Terror (New York: Routledge, 2010), 10,

¹³ North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Relations with Tajikistan," 7 April 2016, <u>http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_50312.htm</u>

¹⁴ Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Relations with Tajikistan," 10 February 2016, <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/5775.htm</u> ¹⁵ Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, U.S. Department of State, <u>"</u>U.S. Relations with Tajikistan," 10 February 2016, <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/5775.htm</u>

¹⁶ Catherin Putz, "Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan's Unresolved Border," The Diplomat, 23 November 2015, <u>http://</u> <u>thediplomat.com/2015/11/kyrgyzstan-and-tajikistans-</u> <u>unresolved-border/</u>

¹⁷ Madeleine Reeves, "Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan's Roads of Separation," Eurasianet, 23 January 2014, <u>http://www. eurasianet.org/node/67974</u>

¹⁸ Madeleine Reeves, "Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan's Roads of Separation," Eurasianet, 23 January 2014, <u>http://www. eurasianet.org/node/67974</u>

¹⁹ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Drug Trafficking in Central Asia: A Poorly Considered Fight?," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 218, PONARS, George Washington University, September 2012), 1-3, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/~ieresgwu/assets/docs/</u> <u>ponars/pepm_218_Peyrouse_Sept2012.pdf</u>

²⁰ Catherin Putz, "Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan's Unresolved Border," The Diplomat, 23 November 2015, <u>http://</u> <u>thediplomat.com/2015/11/kyrgyzstan-and-tajikistans-</u> <u>unresolved-border/</u>

²¹ Catherin Putz, "Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan's Unresolved Border," The Diplomat, 23 November 2015, <u>http://</u> thediplomat.com/2015/11/kyrgyzstan-and-tajikistansunresolved-border/

²² Catherin Putz, "Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan's Unresolved Border," The Diplomat, 23 November 2015, <u>http://</u> <u>thediplomat.com/2015/11/kyrgyzstan-and-tajikistans-</u> <u>unresolved-border/</u>

²³ Konstantin Parshin, "Tajikistan Calls for More Cooperation in Water Management," Transitions Online 10, no. 20 (9 September 2003).

²⁴ Shirin Azizmamadova, "Uzbeks Clear Mines from Tajik Border," 20 November 2005, <u>https://iwpr.net/global-voices/ uzbeks-clear-mines-from-tajik-border</u>

²⁵ Asian Development Bank, "Kyrgyz Republic, Tajikistan Sign Cross-Border Transport Agreement Under CAREC," 2 December 2010, <u>https://www.adb.org/news/kyrgyz-republic-tajikistan-sign-cross-border-transport-agreement-under-carec</u>

²⁶ Asian Development Bank, "Kyrgyz Republic, Tajikistan Sign Cross-Border Transport Agreement Under CAREC," 2 December 2010, <u>https://www.adb.org/news/kyrgyz-republic-tajikistan-sign-cross-border-transport-agreement-under-carec</u>

²⁷ Catherine Putz, "Uzbekistan Still Hates the Rogun Dam Project," The Diplomat, 4 August 2015, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/08/uzbekistan-still-hates-the-rogun-dam-project/</u>

²⁸ Fatma Babayeva, "Turkmenistan Defines Pakistan, Tajikistan as Main Direction for Power Transmission,"



Chronicles of Turkmenistan, 13 April 2016, <u>http://</u>en.chrono-tm.org/2016/04/turkmenistan-defines-pakistantajikistan-as-main-direction-for-power-transmission/

²⁹ Fatma Babayeva, "Turkmenistan Defines Pakistan, Tajikistan as Main Direction for Power Transmission," Chronicles of Turkmenistan, 13 April 2016, <u>http://</u> <u>en.chrono-tm.org/2016/04/turkmenistan-defines-pakistan-tajikistan-as-main-direction-for-power-transmission/</u>

³⁰ The World Bank, "Central Asia-South Asia Electricity Transmission and Trade Project (CASA-1000)," 12 May 2016, <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/speech/2016/05/13/</u> central-asia-south-asia-electricity-transmission-and-tradeproject-casa-1000

³¹ Asian Development Bank, "Kyrgyz Republic, Tajikistan Sign Cross-Border Transport Agreement Under CAREC," 2 December 2010, <u>https://www.adb.org/news/kyrgyz-republic-tajikistan-sign-cross-border-transport-agreement-under-carec</u>

³² Sébastien Peyrouse, "Tajikistan's New Trade: Cross-Border Commerce and the China-Afghanistan Link," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 169, PONARS, Johns Hopkins University (SAIS), September 2011), 3, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/-ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm_169.pdf</u>

³³ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Drug Trafficking in Central Asia: A Poorly Considered Fight?," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 218, PONARS, George Washington University, September 2012), 1-3, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/-ieresgwu/assets/docs/</u> <u>ponars/pepm_218_Peyrouse_Sept2012.pdf</u>

³⁴ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Drug Trafficking in Central Asia: A Poorly Considered Fight?," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 218, PONARS, George Washington University, September 2012), 1-3, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/~ieresgwu/assets/docs/</u> <u>ponars/pepm_218_Peyrouse_Sept2012.pdf</u>

³⁵ The Central Asian Caucasus ANALYST, "Central Asian Union and the Obstacles to Integration in Central Asia," 07 January 2015, <u>https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/</u> <u>analytical-articles/item/13116-central-asian-union-and-the-</u> <u>obstacles-to-integration-in-central-asia.html</u>

³⁶ United Nations Development Programme, "Building Bridges in Afghanistan: Regional Cooperation and Border Management for Peace and Development," 8 September 2016, <u>http://stories.undp.org/border-management-northernafghanistan</u>

³⁷ Institute for the Study of War, "Tajikistan and Afghanistan: Trade," n.d., <u>http://www.understandingwar.org/</u> tajikistan-and-afghanistan

³⁸ Aga Khan Development Network, "Illuminating the Roof of the World: Tajikistan Exports Hydroelectricity to Afghan-Badakhshan," 2 May 2013, <u>http://www.akdn.</u> org/press-release/illuminating-roof-world-tajikistan-exportshydroelectricity-afghan-badakhshan

³⁹ Aga Khan Development Network, "Illuminating the Roof of the World: Tajikistan Exports Hydroelectricity

to Afghan-Badakhshan," 2 May 2013, <u>http://www.akdn.</u> org/press-release/illuminating-roof-world-tajikistan-exportshydroelectricity-afghan-badakhshan

⁴⁰ Samuel Hall Think Tank, "Assessment of Economic Opportunities Along the Afghan-Tajik Border," (final country report, International Organization for Migration (IOM), British Embassy Dushanbe, January 2016), 6-7, http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/IOMT_ border_final_after_publication_FINAL.pdf

⁴¹ Samuel Hall Think Tank, "Assessment of Economic Opportunities Along the Afghan-Tajik Border," (final country report, International Organization for Migration (IOM), British Embassy Dushanbe, January 2016), 3, <u>http:// reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/IOMT_border_final_after_publication_FINAL.pdf</u>

⁴² Samuel Hall Think Tank, "Assessment of Economic Opportunities Along the Afghan-Tajik Border," (final country report, International Organization for Migration (IOM), British Embassy Dushanbe, January 2016), 6-7, http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/IOMT_ border_final_after_publication_FINAL.pdf

⁴³ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Tajikistan's New Trade: Cross-Border Commerce and the China-Afghanistan Link," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 169, PONARS, Johns Hopkins University (SAIS), September 2011), 1, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/-ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm_169.pdf</u>

⁴⁴ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-andmilitary-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>

⁴⁵ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Tajikistan's New Trade: Cross-Border Commerce and the China-Afghanistan Link," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 169, PONARS, Johns Hopkins University (SAIS), September 2011), 1, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/-ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm_169.pdf</u>

⁴⁶ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Tajikistan's New Trade: Cross-Border Commerce and the China-Afghanistan Link," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 169, PONARS, Johns Hopkins University (SAIS), September 2011), 1, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/-ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm_169.pdf</u>

⁴⁷ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-andmilitary-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>

⁴⁸ Menas Borders, "China and Tajikistan End Century-Long Border Row," blog, 13 January 2011, <u>https://menasborders.</u> <u>blogspot.com/2011/01/china-and-tajikistan-end-century-long.</u> <u>html</u>

⁴⁹ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-andmilitary-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>



⁵⁰ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Tajikistan's New Trade: Cross-Border Commerce and the China-Afghanistan Link," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 169, PONARS, Johns Hopkins University (SAIS), September 2011), 1, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/-ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm_169.pdf</u>

⁵¹ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-andmilitary-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>

⁵² Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-andmilitary-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>

⁵³ Ministry of Internal Affairs of the Republic of Tajikistan, "Structure," 13 February 2017, <u>http://vkd.tj/index.php/en/</u>

⁵⁴ Global Security, "Tajikistan - Military Personnel," n.d., <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-personnel.htm</u>

⁵⁵ Central Intelligence Agency, "Tajikistan: Military and Security," 13 February 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/</u> <u>publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html</u>

⁵⁶ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests," Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013, 14, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>

⁵⁷ Global Security, "Tajikistan - Military Personnel," n.d., http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajikpersonnel.htm

⁵⁸ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-and-military-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>

⁵⁹ Nazarali Pirnazarov, "Barely Guarded Afghan Border Puts Ex-Soviet Tajikistan in Peril," Reuters, 21 April 2016, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-tajikistan-afghanistanborder-idUSKCN0XI107</u>

⁶⁰ Bureau of Counterterrorism and Countering Violent Extremism, "Chapter 2. South and Central Asia Overview: Tajikistan," (Country Reports on Terrorism, 2015, U.S. Department of State, 2015), 262, <u>https://www.state.gov/</u> <u>documents/organization/258249.pdf</u>

⁶¹ Bureau of Consular Affairs, U.S. Department of State, "Tajikistan: Safety and Security," 2 February 2017, <u>https://</u> <u>travel.state.gov/content/passports/en/country/tajikistan.html</u>

⁶² Global Security, "Tajik Mobile Forces," n.d., <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-mobile.htm</u>

⁶³ Global Security, "Tajik Mobile Forces," n.d., <u>http://</u>www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-mobile. <u>htm</u> ⁶⁴ Global Security, "Tajik Mobile Forces," n.d. <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-mobile.htm</u>

⁶⁵ Global Security, "Tajikistan - Air Force," n.d., <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-airforce.htm</u>

⁶⁶ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests," Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013, 14, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>

⁶⁷ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests," Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013, 14, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>

⁶⁸ Jim Nichol, "Tajikistan: Recent Developments and U.S. Interests," Congressional Research Service, 25 September 2013, 14, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/98-594.pdf</u>

⁶⁹ Global Security, "Tajikistan-Military Personnel," n.d., <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/centralasia/tajik-personnel.htm</u>

⁷⁰ Bureau of Consular Affairs, U.S. Department of State, "Tajikistan: Safety and Security," 2 February 2017, <u>https://tavel.state.gov/content/passports/en/country/tajikistan.html</u>

⁷¹ Bureau of Consular Affairs, U.S. Department of State, "Tajikistan: Safety and Security," 2 February 2017, <u>https://</u> <u>travel.state.gov/content/passports/en/country/tajikistan.html</u>

⁷² Overseas Security Advisory Council, Bureau of Diplomatic Security, "Tajikistan 2016 Crime & Safety Report: Terrorism Threat," (country report, U.S. State Department, 31 March 2016), 5-6, <u>https://www.osac.gov/pages/ContentReportPDF.aspx?cid=19402</u>

⁷³ Monterey Institute of International Studies, James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, "Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU)," 2007, <u>http://cns.miis.edu/</u> archive/wtc01/imu.htm

⁷⁴ Fatimakhon Ahmedova and Keith Leitich, "Ethnic and Religious Conflict in the Ferghana Valley," Journal of Central Asian Studies 6, no. 1 (2001): 33-43, <u>https://www.academia.edu/10717975/Ethnic_and_Religious_Conflict_in_the_</u> Ferghana_Valley?auto=download

⁷⁵ Bureau of Counterterrorism and Countering Violent Extremism, "Chapter 2. South and Central Asia Overview: Tajikistan," (Country Reports on Terrorism, 2015, U.S. Department of State, 2015), 261, <u>https://www.state.gov/</u> <u>documents/organization/258249.pdf</u>

⁷⁶ Overseas Security Advisory Council, Bureau of Diplomatic Security, "Tajikistan 2016 Crime & Safety Report: Terrorism Threat," (country report, U.S. State Department, 31 March 2016), 6, <u>https://www.osac.gov/</u> <u>pages/ContentReportPDF.aspx?cid=19402</u>

⁷⁷ International Crisis Group, "The Curse of Cotton: Central Asia's Destructive Monoculture" (report,



International Crisis Group, Brussels, 28 February 2005), <u>http://www.essex.ac.uk/armedcon/story_id/000221.doc</u>

⁷⁸ Lawrence P. Markowitz, "How Master Frames Mislead: The Division and Eclipse of Nationalist Movements in Uzbekistan and Tajikistan," Ethnic and Racial Studies 32, no. 4 (2009): 716-738.

⁷⁹ Virpi Stucki et al., "Nouns and Numbers of the Water-Energy-Security Nexus in Central Asia," International Journal of Water Resources Development 28, no. 3 (2012), 395-397, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/07900627.2012.684301</u>

⁸⁰ Sébastien Peyrouse, "Tajikistan's New Trade: Cross-Border Commerce and the China-Afghanistan Link," (Eurasia Policy Memo, no. 169, PONARS, Johns Hopkins University (SAIS), September 2011), 1, <u>https://www2.gwu.edu/-ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm_169.pdf</u>

⁸¹ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-and-military-expansion-in-tajikistan/

⁸² Shawn Snow, "ISIS Looks for Foothold in Central Asia," The Diplomat, 18 January 2015, <u>http://thediplomat.</u> com/2015/01/isis-looks-for-foothold-in-central-asia

⁸³ Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, U.S. Department of State, <u>"</u>U.S. Relations with Tajikistan," 10 February 2016, <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/5775.htm</u>

⁸⁴ Fuad Shahbazov, "China's Economic and Military Expansion in Tajikistan," The Diplomat, 23 November 2016, <u>http://thediplomat.com/2016/11/chinas-economic-andmilitary-expansion-in-tajikistan/</u>



Tajikistan in Perspective Chapter 5 | Security

Assessment

- 1. Tajikistan continues to assist NATO's efforts in Afghanistan.
- 2. Tajikistan's armed forces are well organized and effective.
- 3. Tajikistan is building the Rogun Dam on the Vakhsh River to reduce its dependency on energy from Uzbekistan.
- 4. The Fergana Valley is the most stable region in Tajikistan.
- 5. Tajikistan improved the security on the Tajik-Afghan border.

Assessment Answers: 1. True; 2. False; 3. True; 4. False; 5. True



Tajikistan in Perspective

Further Readings and Resources

Books and Articles

Rafis Abazov. "Independent Tajikistan: Ten Lost Years." in Oil, Transition and Security in Central Asia, edited by Sally N. Cummings. London: John Murray, 2002.

Muriel Atkin. "Tajiks and the Persian World." in Central Asia in Historical Perspective, edited by Beatrice F. Manz. Oxford: Westview Press, 1994.

Paul Bergne. The Birth of Tajikistan: National Identity and the Origins of the Republic. New York: I. B. Tauris, 2007.

Epkenhans, T. "Muslims without learning, clergy without faith: institutions of Islamic learning in the Republic of Tajikistan." in Islamic Education in the Soviet Union and Its Successor States, edited by M. Kemper, et al. London: Routledge, 2010.

Michael Hall. "Tajikistan at the Crossroads of Democracy and Authoritarianism." in Prospects for Democracy in Central Asia, edited by Birgit N. Schlyter. Istanbul: Swedish Research Institute in Istanbul, 2005.

Sofia R. Kasymova 2010. "Labour Market Globalization and Status of Women in Post-Soviet Tajikistan." in Globalization and Eurasia. New Delhi: KW Publishers, 2012.



Robert Middleton and Huw Thomas. Tajikistan and the High Pamirs. Hong Kong: Odyssey Books, 2012.

Scott C Levi. "Turk and Tajik in Central Asian History." in Everyday Life in Central Asia, edited by J. Sahadeo and R. Zanca. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2007.

John Schoeberlein. "Bones of Contention: Conflicts over Resources." in Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia, edited by Mekenkamp, van Tongeren, and van de Veen. Boulder: Lynne Rienner, 2002.

Lisa Yountchi . "The politics of scholarship and the scholarship of politics: Imperial, Soviet, and post-Soviet scholars studying Tajikistan." in The Heritage of Soviet Oriental Studies, edited by Michael Kemper and Stephan Conermann. London: Routledge, 2011.

Websites and Articles

Aga Khan Development Network. "Tajikistan: Civil Society." 2016. http://www.akdn.org/where-we-work/central-asia/tajikistan/civil-society

Muriel Atkin. 2012. 'Token Constitutionalism and Islamic Opposition in Tajikistan', Journal of Persianate Studies, Vol. 5, No. 2. DOI: 10.1163/18747167-12341245

Christian Bleuer. "Muslim Soldiers in Non-Muslim Militaries at War in Muslim Lands: The Soviet, American and Indian Experience." Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs 32, no. 4 (December 2012), 492-506. DOI: 10.1080/13602004.2012.744170



Christian Bleuer. "State-Building, Migration and Economic Development on the Frontiers of Northern Afghanistan and Southern Tajikistan." Journal of Eurasian Studies 3, no. 1 (January 2012), 69-79.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.euras.2011.10.008

Olga N. Shemyakina. "Labour Market, Education and Armed Conflict in Tajikistan." Working Paper, Households in Conflict Network (October 2011): 106. http://www.hicn.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/wp1061.pdf

Alexander Simoes. "Tajikistan." Observatory of Economic Complexity. 2017. http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/tjk/

Film and Video

"The Tajik Man with the Changing Name." Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty Video, 0:58. News. RFE/FL Tajik Service. Published 16 April 2015. http://www.rferl.org/a/26961620.html

"Higher Education in Tajikistan." The World Bank Video, 3.07. News. Published 16 March 2016.

http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/video/2016/03/16/higher-education-in-tajikistan

"Global Warming Imperils Tajikistan's Landscape." Al Jazeera Video, 2:31. News. Published 9 October 2016.

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/10/global-warming-imperils-tajikistan-landscape-161009175837236.html



"Tajikistan: Building Democracy." YouTube Video, 15:04. UNTV 21st Century news magazine series. Published 14 March 2014. https://youtu.be/C1ey-4P07fE



Tajikistan in Perspective

Final Assessment

- 1. The Syr Darya is a highland desert region in Tajikistan.
- 2. Tajikistan has a continental climate.
- 3. The Fergana Valley and the lowland valleys freeze in the winter months due to their elevation.
- 4. Tajikistan is the only landlocked country in Central Asia.
- 5. Despite high elevation and extreme temperatures, the Pamir Mountains are home to a diverse range of wildlife.
- 6. Zoroastrianism is the official religion of Tajikistan.
- 7. The Communist Party of Tajikistan was dismantled and outlawed after Tajikistan gained independence from the Soviet Union.
- 8. The Fergana Valley, which is the most fertile region in Central Asia, experienced economic stagnation when trade routes and modes of transportation changed.
- 9. Europeans companies started buying cotton from Tajikistan after striking a trade deal with Russia.



- 10. Tajikistan shares transportation routes that were established by Moscow to meet the needs of the former USSR.
- 11. Tajikistan has a high level of food security due to its well-developed agricultural sector.
- 12. Tajikistan's oil and gas production are currently too small to meet the country's needs.
- 13. Tajiks who work abroad produce almost 50% of the country's Gross Domestic Product (GDP).
- 14. Traveling by bus between towns and cities is the recommended mode of transportation.
- 15. Most of Tajikistan's hydroelectric power plants and dams are located on the Amu Darya, the longest river in Central Asia.
- 16. The constitution declares that Tajikistan is a Muslim country.
- 17. It is illegal for Protestants to provide religious education.
- 18. Most Tajiks are followers of the Shia Islam.
- 19. Tajik women wear the traditional Islamic hijab (headscarf) outside of the home.



- 20. Buzkashi is a traditional Central Asian sport played in Tajikistan.
- 21. Water security is a major source of tension between Tajikistan and Uzbekistan.
- 22. Between one and two thirds of Tajiks and Afghans who live near the border areas have a Bachelor's degree or higher.
- 23. Tajikistan's Border Guard Service is a highly trained, elite security force.
- 24. Tajikistan experienced many terrorist attacks since the end of the civil war.
- 25. Tajikistan's Mobile Forces are trained in counterterrorism and crises management.

False; 20. True; 21. True; 22. True; 23. False; 4. False; 5. True; 6. False; 7. False; 18. False; 19. False; 20. True; 21. True; 22. True; 23. False; 24. False; 25. True; 6. False; 72. True; 18. False; 19. Fal



